

Unaudited condensed consolidated interim financial statements for the 3-month period ended 31 March 2025

Interim report Q1 2025



Contents

Management report

- **4** Executing our strategy
- **5** Outlook for 2025
- 7 Q1 key figures
- 9 Q1 key events
- **10** Property report
- 16 Sustainability
- 17 Financial report
- **19** Financing
- 21 EPRA performance measures
- 23 Investor relations
- **25** Structure and governance
- **28** Risk management
- 29 About Baltic Horizon
- **30** Financial calendar 2025
- 31 Management board's confirmation

Consolidated financial statements

- 33 Consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income
- **34** Consolidated statement of financial position
- 35 Consolidated statement of changes in equity
- 36 Consolidated statement of cash flows
- 37 Notes to the consolidated financial statements
- 54 Management approval of consolidated financial statements

Appendices

- 56 Definitions and abbreviations
- 57 EPRA indicators and definitions
- 58 5-year overview of key figures

Management report



Executing our strategy

Over the past years, our focus has been on reshaping our strategy to foster sustainable value in a very demanding environment, concentrating efforts on avenues that promise reliable and consistent growth for our investors.

We firmly believe that the execution of the 'Modern City Life' strategy, introduced to investors in 2024, is paramount to their best interests. This strategy emphasizes developing centrally located, multi-functional properties with adaptable spaces designed to inspire, uplift, and enhance the lives of modern citizens and communities. Our value proposition is built on quality, flexibility, sustainability, and exceptional service, supported by strategic locations that cater to the evolving needs of our tenants, visitors and neighbours.

The Fund management team has implemented and specified its key performance indicators (KPIs) as a means to effectively measure and track performance because we acknowledge that clear and measurable benchmarks are essential for evaluating progress towards the Fund's objectives. By defining specific KPIs, the team aims to enhance transparency, accountability, and facilitate decision-making processes.

In 2025 the Fund will focus on four KPIs:

- Occupancy of not less than 90% by the year end. We aim to decrease the current vacancies across the portfolio. At the end of Q1 occupancy rate (based on handover date) was 82.3%
- Attaining a net operating income (NOI) of EUR 130 per square meter by 2027. Due to possible divestments, from 2025 the management has a new target of NOI/sq.m. rather than total NOI p.a.
- Loan to value ratio not exceeding 50%. The Fund recently introduced its divestment strategy with the aim to reduce financing costs and decrease LTV levels. In March 2025 the Fund disposed the Meraki business center in Vilnius. Proceeds of the disposal were used to repay the outstanding loan and early repay the bonds in the amount of EUR 3 million.
- Optimizing the property portfolio by considering the disposal of nonstrategic assets if deemed strategically beneficial.

KPI goals



Outlook for 2025

In 2025 the Fund will focus on flexible and sustainable solutions to meet tenant demands and market conditions. Our key goals are increasing the occupancy of the portfolio and decreasing the LTV by way of repaying part of the bonds.

In 2025, the Baltic commercial real estate market is anticipated to navigate both considerable challenges and emerging opportunities. Persisting economic uncertainty is expected to keep demand for commercial spaces subdued. Key factors influencing this trend include evolving consumer preferences, the continued expansion of e-commerce, and the shift toward remote work, all of which are reshaping the need for office and retail properties.

While economic forecasts cautiously suggest potential market stabilization in the coming year, a rapid recovery remains unlikely due to geopolitical uncertainties and evolving tenant and consumer needs. Recognizing these challenges, the Fund's management has taken proactive measures to enhance financial stability by reducing leverage through partial bond repayment. This strategy aims to alleviate financial pressure, positioning the Fund for more sustainable financial performance.

As part of this initiative, the Fund has announced a strategic plan to divest select assets, with the objective of reducing the LTV ratio to below 50% and fostering a more stable recovery. Third party advisers have been engaged to test the market for Meraki business center, Pirita shopping center and Postimaja & CCPlaza complex. The Fund will evaluate if disposal of each property would be beneficial for its investors based on indicative offers received from the possible buyers. If the divestment plan proceeds as anticipated, the Fund will be positioned to repay a significant portion of its bonds while continuing to invest in its remaining property portfolio. This will enable the Fund to concentrate on unlocking value in its other assets in alignment with its strategic objectives, providing a solid foundation for future growth.

On 7 March 2025 the Fund has signed an asset purchase agreement to sell the Meraki property for EUR 16 million. Transaction was closed on 13 March 2025. At the end of 2024, the property had an occupancy of 86% and WAULT of 4.3 years. Due to anticipated vacancies in the office sector and an increasing supply, the Fund has decided not to proceed with the development of a second tower, for which the permit remains valid. The current market conditions, characterized by recovering investor activity, presented an improved opportunity to sell the property. Proceeds of the disposals were used to repay outstanding loan and early repay part of the bonds in the amount of EUR 3 million.

To achieve our goal of increasing portfolio occupancy, we are adapting to the evolving needs of our tenants and customers. The rise of e-commerce and online shopping has transformed the traditional concept of shopping centres. Visitors now seek not only to try on and purchase goods but also to enjoy entertainment and experiences.

This trend is evident in the success of our food courts, such as Burzma and Dialogai, as well as brand new MyFitness opened in Galerija Centrs in Ql 2025, attracting numbers of sport and healthy lifestyle enthusiasts. A lot of interest also was received by Butterfly Exhibition currently opened in Europa and the interactive exhibition Kosmopark, which has attracted a significant number of visitors in Europa and now operates in Galerija Centrs. Following this success, we have signed a new 3-year lease with an entertainment operator to open a Danger Park on the second floor of Europa shopping centre in August 2025. Additionally, we will continue to offer the community a variety of events and temporary pop-ups in both shopping centres.





In line with our strategic goal to increase occupancy, we are reviewing the concept in Europa and seeking the best tenant mix. In March 2025 we signed a 600 sq. m. lease agreement with fashion leader Lindex. We believe that the combination of entertainment and a wide range of catering options, which will expand from the food court to a newly planned restaurant zone on the first floor facing Konstitucijos Avenue, along with strategic changes to the tenant mix on the second and third floors, will maximize visitor flow and fully exploit the potential of the shopping centre.

While the traditional shopping centre concept continues to perform well for Galerija Centrs, as demonstrated by rising footfall and turnover, we are actively exploring new concepts to utilize currently vacant spaces. We have recently signed a 500 sq. m. lease agreement with Sinsay, which will enhance our tenant mix. In addition, we are evaluating further entertainment options to broaden the range of services available to our visitors

As of the end of Q1 2025, the Postimaja and CC Plaza complex is fully leased. Our collaboration with Apollo Group as the anchor tenant is set to transform the complex into a dynamic urban hub, offering a diverse range of entertainment, dining, and retail experiences. At the same time, we continue to assess opportunities and refine our tenant strategy to further enhance the complex's appeal to visitors.

Office tenants are currently looking not just for a place to work during the day, but rather for hybrid working spaces or bult-to-suit solutions with increased expectation over ESG, workplace wellbeing features and easily reachable services, which become increasingly important. We witness a higher demand for mixed-use projects that combine commercial spaces with services, including catering, medical clinics and fitness centres. We believe, that in the upcoming years demand for such concepts will grow further and will add value to the properties.

We continue to adapt to market demands by diversifying our office tenant mix beyond traditional occupiers, integrating catering operators, medical clinics, and even kindergartens into our office buildings. This approach not only enhances tenant diversification but also meets the needs of both our customers and the surrounding communities.

In the office sector, our primary challenge and focus in 2025 will be addressing the remaining vacancies in S27 and Upmalas. A significant milestone in 2024 was securing a lease agreement for approximately 3,680 sq. m. in S27 with the International School of Riga, a leading provider of international education serving students from preschool through high school, set to open in the second half of 2025. Even in the current market conditions we are confident that the International School of Riga coming into the building together with the renovation and improvements that are being done will enable us to attract new tenant segments that recognise the value of synergy.

Our commitment to supporting existing and prospective tenants, along with our ability to tailor office spaces to individual requirements, positions us well to lease the remaining areas in North Star BC. Recently we extended the lease agreement with Lithuanian Tax Inspectorate for more than 3,000 sq. m. in North Star for a 5-year term with the prolongation option. This extension highlights the attractiveness and strategic importance of the North Star.

In 2025, we will continue advancing our social and environmental commitments. All our assets have been BREEAM-certified, and by the end of Q1 2025, we achieved 95% green leases across our portfolio, with a target to further increase this share in the coming year.

Our investments in green energy projects remain a key priority, and from Q1 2025, all our properties in Latvia and Lithuania transitioned to using electricity from remote solar panels and wind farms. The Fund will closely monitor the electricity consumption covered by these new arrangements. In Estonia, we are actively exploring solutions in our properties to reduce the reliance to gas. Additionally, we are evaluating new technologies and sustainability initiatives that align with our ESG strategy while enhancing energy efficiency, optimizing property performance, and reducing operational costs.

In a challenging leasing market, the Baltic Horizon Fund is focusing on minimizing administration expenses to offset reduced income. By regularly reviewing overhead costs, investing in technology upgrades, and negotiating fees, the fund aims to enhance operational efficiency and improve long-term investment returns. These strategies are essential for maintaining financial health and maximizing results despite limited income opportunities.

Simultaneously, to reinforce its financial position, the Fund is committed to improving its debt service ratio and reducing loan-to-value levels. By focusing on increasing occupancy rates and optimizing property concepts, we aim to enhance asset performance and maximize net operating income. Adaptive leasing strategies, property repositioning, and targeted investments in highdemand segments will remain key priorities. These initiatives are designed to create long-term value for investors while ensuring the Fund remains resilient in a dynamic market environment.

Our efforts are designed to create long-term value for investors while ensuring the Fund remains resilient in a dynamic market environment.

Key figures Q1 2025

Key earnings figures	Unit	Q1 2025	Q1 2024	Q1 2023
Rental income	EUR '000	3,794	3,846	5,274
Net rental income	EUR '000	2,970	2,794	4,202
Net rental income margin ¹	%	78.3	72.6	79.7
Valuation gains (losses) on investment properties	EUR '000	(5)	(4)	(4)
EBITDA	EUR '000	1,650	2,219	3,476
EBITDA margin	%	43.5	57.7	65.9
EBIT	EUR '000	1,530	1,848	1,939
EBIT margin ²	%	40.3	48.0	36.8
Net profit (loss)	EUR '000	(968)	(624)	22
Net profit (loss) margin	%	(25.5)	(16.2)	0.4
Earnings per unit	EUR	(0.01)	(0.01)	0.00
Generated net cash flow ³	EUR '000	(1,397)	(1,115)	1,477
Generated net cash flow per unit ⁴	EUR/unit	(0.010)	(0.010)	0.012

Key financial position figures	Unit	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	31.12.2023
Total assets	EUR '000	243,208	256,048	261,138
Return on assets (TTM)	%	(6.7)	(6.5)	(7.6)
Total equity	EUR '000	97,173	98,095	109,532
Equity ratio	%	40.0	38.3	41.9
Return on equity (TTM)	%	(16.6)	(16.2)	(18.9)
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	EUR '000	139,155	149,227	143,742
Total liabilities	EUR '000	146,035	157,953	151,606
LTV	%	61.4	61.8	57.3
Average cost of debt	%	6.5	6.7	5.2
Weighted average duration of debt	years	2.5	2.8	2.3
Current ratio	times	0.3	0.2	0.1
Quick ratio	times	0.3	0.2	0.1
Cash ratio	times	0.2	0.2	0.1
IFRS NAV per unit	EUR	0.6769	0.6833	0.9156

1. Net rental income as a % of rental income.

2. EBIT (earnings before interest and taxes) as a % of rental income.

3. Generated net cash flow is calculated based on net rental income less administrative expenses, less external interest expenses, less CAPEX expenditure. Listing related expenses and acquisition related expenses are added back in GNCF calculation.

4. Generated net cash flow per numbers of units at the end of the period.

Key figures Q1 2025

Key property portfolio figures	Unit	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	31.12.2023
Fair value of portfolio	EUR '000	226,220	241,158	250,385
Properties ⁵	number	11	12	12
Total Net leasable area	sq. m	110,653	118,269	119,714
Occupancy rate	%	82.3	82.1	81.1

Key property portfolio figures	Unit	Q1 2025	Q1 2024	Q1 2023
Direct property yield	%	3.9	3.6	4.7
Net initial yield	%	5.0	4.5	5.0

Key unit figures	Unit	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	31.12.2023
Number of units outstanding	units	143,562,514	143,562,514	119,635,429
Closing unit price	EUR	0.2740	0.2521	0.3150
Closing unit price	SEK	2.04	2.76	3.30
Market capitalisation ⁶	EUR	39,336,129	36,192,110	37,685,160

Key EPRA figures	Unit	Q1 2025	Q1 2024	Q1 2023
EPRA Earnings	EUR '000	(236)	(278)	1,439
EPRA Earnings per unit	EUR	(0.00)	(0.01)	0.01

Key EPRA figures	Unit	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	31.12.2023
EPRA NRV (Net Reinstatement Value)	EUR '000	103,496	104,333	114,205
EPRA NRV per unit	EUR	0.7209	0.7267	0.9546
EPRA NTA (Net Tangible Assets)	EUR '000	103,496	104,333	114,205
EPRA NTA per unit	EUR	0.7209	0.7267	0.9546
EPRA NDV (Net Disposal Value)	EUR '000	96,701	97,585	109,131
EPRA NDV per unit	EUR	0.6736	0.6797	0.9122
EPRA LTV	%	56.2	58.5	55.5

6. Based on the closing prices units on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange.

Key events Q1 2025

Change of address

Northern Horizon Capital AS, the fund manager of Baltic Horizon Fund announced the change in its business address effective as of 6 of January 2025. The new address is Roseni 7, 10111 Tallinn, Estonia.

Delisting of SDRs from Nasdaq Stockholm

On 13 February 2025 Northern Horizon Capital AS published its plans to initiate the termination of Baltic Horizon Fund's Swedish Depositary Receipts (the "SDR") program and delist the SDRs from Nasdaq Stockholm. A notice of termination to the SDR holders under section 17.1 of the terms and conditions of the SDR-s was sent on 7 April 2025. SDRs will be terminated on 14 October 2025, which is the record date (the "Record Date") for de-registration of the SDRs from the Euroclear Sweden register.

Sale of Meraki Business Home in Vilnius

On 13 March 2025 Meraki Business Home disposal was finalized. The sales price of the asset was approximately EUR 16 million. The proceeds of the transaction were used to redeem EUR 3 million of Baltic Horizon Fund bonds and repay the loan from Bigbank.

Early redemption of the part of the bonds

On 20 March 2025 the Fund announced its plan to redeem the fourth part of its bonds in the total nominal amount of EUR 3,000,001.20. The partial redemption of the bonds was carried out on 10 April 2025 and entailed a change in the nominal value, the new nominal value being EUR 45,238.09 per bond. The total nominal amount of the bonds before the redemption was EUR 21,999,999 and after the redemption is EUR 18,999,997.8.

Property report

Leasing and tenant update

The real estate market remained cautious in Ql 2025. While a few larger transactions were completed, overall vacancy rates remained unchanged, indicating that activity was primarily driven by relocations rather than new market entrants or increased demand for office or retail space. With continued growth in supply-particularly in the office segment-the outlook for landlords remains challenging in the coming quarters.

Despite this difficult environment, Baltic Horizon Fund successfully maintained a stable vacancy rate during the first quarter of 2025 by renewing key leases and securing new agreements. Notably, the Fund signed a fiveyear lease extension with Lithuanian State Tax Inspectorate for more than 3,000 sq. m. in North Star business center.

In the retail segment, the Fund strengthened its portfolio through agreements with well-known international tenants. Highlights include a 500 sq. m. lease with Sinsay in Galerija Centrs and 600 sq. m. lease with Lindex in Europa SC.

Overall, during the 3 months of 2025, the Fund signed new leases for approx. 2,000 sq. m. Moreover, leases of approx. 5,500 sq. m. were prolonged. 7 new tenants have been attracted to our buildings, while 8 existing tenants have decided to continue their cooperation with us.

As of the end of March 2025, the portfolio occupancy rate based on handover date stood at 82.3%, while occupancy calculated according to lease signing date reached 86.9%, marking significant progress toward the target of 90%.

Notably, less than 14% of leases are set to expire during the next 9 months, while the vast majority expire in 2026 and later. We aim to spread our lease terms evenly so that no more than 20% of our leases expire each year.

Recent successful leasing activity is reflected in the increase in the weighted average unexpired lease term until the first break option, which was 3.6 years as of 31 March 2025 (compared to 3.4 and 2.9 years as of 31 December 2024 and 2023).

Confirmation of active leasing efforts and client trust







% of contractual rent to first break option







■ Retail ■ Office ■ Leisure

Portfolio facts

As of 31 March 2025

226.2m EUR portfolio value



generating properties

Portfolio value (EURm) ■ Tallinn ■Riga ■Vilnius





Portfolio by countries						
\bigcirc	\bigcirc	\bigcirc				
Tallinn 4	Riga 5	Vilnius 2				



110,653 sq.m. leasable area

Portfolio and market overview

At the end of Q1 2025, the property portfolio of Baltic Horizon Fund consisted of 11 cash flow-generating properties in the Baltic capitals. Baltic Horizon Fund has established a well-diversified portfolio of centrally-located retail and office assets with well-known and longterm tenants including local commercial leaders, government agencies, nearshoring shared service centres and the Baltic headquarters of leading international companies.

In Q1 2025, the Baltic commercial real estate market displayed mixed activity across its sectors. Investment volumes softened in Estonia following a strong performance in 2024, while Latvia returned to its long-term average. Lithuania, however, saw a surge in domestic-driven deals, totalling nearly EUR 150 million.

In the office segment, development pipelines remain active in Tallinn and Riga, though tenant demand is cautious. Vilnius is experiencing growing vacancy rates and increased lease negotiation pressure. Rental rates have largely stabilized, but landlords are offering more flexible fit-out incentives and lease terms to attract tenants.

The retail sector held steady across all three capitals, with low vacancy rates and stable rents. Demand from discounters, fitness operators, and catering sector is expanding. However, spending patterns remain cautious due to inflation and economic uncertainty. Major retail projects are progressing, but overall expansion is modest and cautious, reflecting changing shopping habits.

While challenges persist, the Baltic commercial real estate market shows signs of cautious optimism for 2025. Despite improving forecasts, the Baltic Horizon Fund maintains a prudent approach and will continue striving to enhance portfolio occupancy by offering multiuse spaces and aligning with the evolving needs of tenants and local communities.

Retail portfolio development and future focus

In recent years, shopping centres have evolved from purely retail-focused spaces into multifunctional lifestyle destinations. Visitors now seek more than just shopping-they expect experiences, entertainment, and social engagement. Adapting to this shift, the Fund has been introducing not only new retail names including IKI, ARKET, H&M Home, but also dining areas, wellness facilities and even entertainment exhibitions and cultural events in its retail properties.

The introduction of new retail, dining, and entertainment offerings at Galerija Centrs-including the interactive entertainment centre Kosmopark and the recently opened 2,000 sq. m. MyFitness, which features not only a traditional gym but also recovery zones and hot class facilities-has contributed to a growth of over 3% in both visitor numbers and turnover. We are also pleased to announce the upcoming addition of Sinsay to our tenant mix, with a 500 sq. m. store scheduled to open in summer 2025. Furthermore, we continue our efforts to secure the optimal tenant mix for the remaining available spaces.

Europa SC recently celebrated the opening of the renewed Suitsupply, Tops, Holland & Barrett, which chose Europa for its first store in Lithuania (opened in partnership with Eurokos), and Perfectus clinic. Next openings include new entertainment concept Danger park, replanned restaurant zone on the first floor including a unique concept Caffeine, renewed Miyako and Fortas launching in the upcoming months and recently signed Lindex set to welcome customers already in autumn. Our current focus is on finding the best tenant mix to accommodate the needs of the visitors and lease out the vacant areas.

The Postimaja and CC Plaza complex is now fully leased. By partnering with Apollo Group as the anchor tenant, we will revitalize the complex into a dynamic urban hub, offering a rich blend of entertainment, dining, and retail experiences. Nevertheless, the Fund's team is actively seeking ways to further enhance the tenant mix and expand the range of services offered to better meet the needs of the surrounding communities.



Office portfolio development and future focus

In recent years the work landscape has notably shifted towards hybrid models, blending remote and on-site work. As a result, more and more tenants are looking for smaller office spaces and flexible leases. To address the evolving office reality, Baltic Horizon has been revitalizing larger vacant office areas, transforming them into flexible working spaces to adapt to tenant needs as well as looking for ways to adapt the office space for other use.

The long-term focus in the office segment is on modern buildings and longterm cooperation with both public (e.g. government or municipal) and private organizations. While the rental levels may not always be at the top end of the market, there are other benefits that contribute positively, such as stable rental income, longer leases and lower tenant turnover.

Accomplishment in the leasing of the office premises is mainly attributable to North Star in Vilnius, where we managed to prolong a more than 3,000 sq. m agreement with our long term partner Lithuanian State Tax Inspectorate, which selected North Star as their second home for another 5-year period with an option to extend. The business centre is a great example of the Fund's efforts to better meet the needs of the surrounding neighbourhoods and communities, as evidenced by the signing of new leases with Anteja and Inmedica clinic, which are opening their doors in Q2 2025.

At the end of 2024 the Fund signed a significant agreement with the International School of Riga, a leading provider of international education serving students from preschool through high school, set to open in an area of approx. 3,689 sq. m of S27 at the end of 2025. This marks a significant milestone for the Fund, recognising its efforts to stand out in the market by adapting to tenant needs and thinking beyond the traditional use of the office space . With the school occupying approximately half of the building, we have been actively developing several concepts for the remaining vacant space. These efforts are already yielding results, as a number of smaller lease agreements have recently been finalized. Furthermore, we are currently in intensive negotiations to optimize occupancy in the Lincona building. Recent expansion of space by the existing tenant, the Estonian Information System Authority in 2024 and two new lease agreements signed in Q1 2025 led to the increase in occupancy levels to 92.5%.

Leasing activity at Upmalas has presented challenges. While the building continues to attract interest from potential tenants, the decision-making process has been notably slow–likely impacted by ongoing geopolitical instability and broader market uncertainty. Despite this, securing tenants for the remaining vacant spaces remains one of our top priorities.

Although progress has been made in leasing activities, the remaining vacancies at S27 and Upmalas Biroji are expected to continue influencing the performance of the office portfolio over the next few quarters. Nevertheless, this effect is anticipated to be partially offset by the stable income from existing lease agreements across the rest of the portfolio, along with the commencement of newly signed leases in 2025 and 2026.

In 2025, the Fund will continue trying different concepts and reshaping its properties in order to meet the evolving needs of the tenants, customers and the surrounding communities.

Rental concentration of the Fund's subsidiaries as of 31 March 2025



Other tenants represent 56.8%

Fund segment and country distribution as of 31 March 2025



The management of the Fund provides two different yield calculations in this management review section. Direct property yield (DPY) is calculated by dividing NOI by the acquisition value and subsequent capital expenditure of the property. The net initial yield (NIY) is calculated by dividing NOI by the market value of the property.

During Q1 2025, the average actual occupancy of the portfolio was 82.7% (Q4 2024: 81.0%). The occupancy rate increased to 82.3% as of 31 March 2025 (31 December 2024: 82.1%).

Property	Sector	Acqui- sition	Fair value ¹	NLA (sg. m)	Direct property	Net initial	Occu- pancy		NOI developmen		NOI development		
		year	(EUR '000)	(39.11)	yield Q1 2025 ²	yield Q1 2025 ³	rate	Q1 2025	Q1 2024	2024	2023	2022	
Europa SC	Retail	2015	36,106	17,127	2.7%	3.1%	81.6%	278	278	1,010	1,508	1,028	
North Star	Office	2019	19,550	10,740	5.6%	6.2%	90.3%	300	389	1,374	1,495	1,371	
Total Vilnius			55,656	27,867	3.9%	4.7%	85.0%	578	667	2,384	3,003	2,399	
Upmalas Biroji	Office	2016	19,241	11,204	3.4%	4.3%	64.1%	209	201	823	1,318	1,763	
Vainodes I	Office	2017	15,936	8,128	6.2%	8.5%	100.0%	338	346	1,432	1,431	1,383	
S27	Office	2018	11,641	7,452	(2.4%)	(3.7%)	0.0%	(106)	74	(85)	814	1,132	
Sky SC	Retail	2013	4,910	3,260	8.7%	9.3%	100.0%	115	101	446	420	423	
Galerija Centrs	Retail	2019	60,863	19,441	3.4%	4.5%	84.7%	683	441	2,536	2,139	2,193	
Total Riga			112,591	49,485	3.3%	4.4%	70.8%	1,239	1,163	5,152	6,122	6,894	
Postimaja & CC Plaza complex	Retail	2018	21,876	9,232	3.1%	5.2%	100.0%						
Postimaja & CC Plaza complex	Leisure	2015	13,195	7,877	6.4%	5.8%	100.0%	476	461	1,926	2,126	2,044	
Lincona	Office	2011	13,110	10,767	6.7%	8.3%	92.6%	271	251	1,038	1,068	1,102	
Pirita SC	Retail	2016	9,792	5,425	6.6%	8.5%	97.1%	209	205	839	761	664	
Total Tallinn			57,973	33,301	4.9%	6.6%	97.1%	956	917	3,803	3,955	3,810	
Total active portfolio			226,220	110,653	3.9%	5.0%	82.3%	2,773	2,747	11,339	13,080	13,103	
Total disposed properties ⁴⁻⁶								1 97	47	249	1,537	4,327	
Total portfolio			226,220	110,653	3.9%	5.0%	82.3%	2,970	2,794	11,588	14,617	17,430	

Overview of investment properties as of 31 March 2025

1. Based on the latest valuation as of 31 December 2024, recognized right-of-use assets and subsequent capital expenditure.

2. Direct property yield (DPY) is calculated by dividing annualized NOI by the acquisition value and subsequent capital expenditure of the property.

3. The net initial yield (NIY) is calculated by dividing annualized NOI by the market value of the property.

4. The Fund completed the disposal of the Duetto I and Duetto II properties on 6 June 2023.

5. The Fund completed the disposal of the Domus Pro Retail and Office complex on 6 March 2023.

6. The Fund completed the disposal of Meraki property on 13 March 2025.

The Fund's portfolio produced EUR 3.0 million of net operating income (NOI) during Q1 2025 (Q1 2024: EUR 2.8 million). Like-for-like net rental change provides a more comparable view on the performance of the underlying assets, as these calculations exclude the impact of net rental growth or decline due to acquisitions, developments, or disposals.

During the first three months of 2025, the net rental income of the portfolio on a like-for-like basis remained at similar level compared to the similar period of the prior year. Meraki business centre, disposed in March 2025, is shown separately. The property contributed EUR 150 thousand to the total NOI of the quarter.

The retail sector delivered a mixed performance during the period. Europa and Pirita recorded results in line with the previous year, while SKY shopping centre posted a 14% increase in net operating income, mostly due to lower property costs. Galerija Centrs delivered an exceptional performance, with results increasing by more than 50%, driven primarily by successful leasing efforts that substantially reduced vacancy rates, alongside lower property operating costs.

Postimaja results decreased by 9%, while Coca Cola Plaza has NOI higher by 29% due to property being fully leased out to Apollo.

Within the office sector, Lincona was the only property to show improved performance, with results exceeding the comparable period by 8%. This growth was primarily driven by a reduction in vacancies, as average occupancy rose to 92.6% in Ql 2025 compared to 83.6% in Ql 2024.

The performance of Upmalas Biroji and Vainodes has remained consistent with the previous year. Vainodes is fully leased to our long-term partner, Latvia's State Forests, ensuring stable occupancy. At Upmalas Biroji, efforts are ongoing to identify and secure the most suitable tenants to fill the existing vacancies and fully capitalize on the property's potential.

North Star's performance declined by approximately 20% during the period, primarily due to reduced rental income stemming from a lower occupancy rate–average of 90.9% in Ql 2025 compared to 99.7% in Ql 2024–as well as increased operating costs. Nevertheless, the property continues to attract interest from prospective tenants, supported by its central location and competitive rental rates. As a result, we anticipate a reduction in vacancies over the coming months.

EPRA like-for-like net rental income by segment

EUR '000	Fair value 31.03. 2025	Net rental income Q1 2025	Net rental income Q1 2024	Change (EUR '000)	Change
Like-for-like assets					
Retail	133,547	1,569	1,339	231	17.3%
Office	79,478	1,012	1,260	(248)	(19.7%)
Leisure	13,195	192	148	43	29.1%
Total like-for-like assets	226,220	2,773	2,747	26	0.9%
Disposed assets	-	197	47	150	319.1%
Total portfolio assets	226,220	2,970	2,794	176	6.3%

EPRA like-for-like net rental income by country

EUR '000	Fair value 31.03. 2025	Net rental income Q1 2025	Net rental income Q1 2024	Change (EUR '000)	Change
Like-for-like assets					
Estonia	57,973	956	917	39	4.3%
Latvia	112,591	1,239	1,162	77	6.6%
Lithuania	55,656	578	668	(90)	(13.5%)
Total like-for-like assets	226,220	2,773	2,747	26	0.9%
Disposed assets	-	197	47	150	319.1%
Total portfolio assets	226,220	2,970	2,794	176	6.3%

Information is provided on a Like-for-Like basis to provide consistent comparison of the performance of properties that have been held throughout the entire reporting period. It provides an understanding about the true performance of the portfolio by excluding the impact of disposals.

Sustainability

Certification

Our portfolio is 100% BREEAM certified.

GRESB benchmarking

GRESB evaluation has become an integral self-evaluation tool and a guide for improvement and even contributes to the achievement of the sustainability goals for the Fund. GRESB Real Estate Assessment consists of two separate assessment modules: Management and Performance.

In 2024 the Fund received a 3-star GRESB rating. During 2024, the Fund has implemented a GRESB improvement plan and aims to receive 4-stars again in the year 2025.

Renewable energy

One of the Fund's long-term targets is achieving the operational carbon neutrality target. A key aspect in achieving our target by 2030 is ensuring that our portfolio assets are powered by clean and renewable energy sources. In order to secure renewable electricity for our buildings, the Fund has entered into power purchase agreements (PPA) to acquire wind and solar energy. The PPA for the Fund's property, North Star, has been effective since Q2 2024 and the properties receive most of their electricity from solar and wind farms. During Q1 2025, Fund's properties Europa, Galerija, Vainodes, Upmalas, LNK Centre and Sky started to receive part of their electricity from wind and solar farms. The Fund will track the share of renewable electricity and report it annually as part of the annual financial statement.

Green leases

Achieving our sustainability targets would be impossible without cooperation with our tenants. To ensure that our sustainability efforts will lead to a successful futureproofing of our real estate assets, we have started including green lease clauses in our standard lease agreements. Green lease clauses, which cover topics such as sustainable operations, information sharing, use of renewable energy sources, and other relevant topics, are important tools that enable long-term ESG oriented changes in our portfolio and facilitate collaboration with tenants on ESG matters. In the end of Q1 2025 our retail portfolio reached 98% coverage with green lease agreements. The office portfolio green lease coverage was 90%, making the total green lease coverage 95%.

Community health and wellbeing

Retail and office assets are integral to everyday life – that is why the Baltic Horizon Fund is actively engaged in promoting healthier lifestyles and empowering communities. In Q1 2025, the Fund's team implemented and supported various projects to forge partnerships and build community connections.

One of these events was a concert for visitors to the shopping center at the EUROPA amphitheater as part of the early music festival organized by Valdovy rūmai on 21st March 2025.



GRESB rating 2024

BREEAM certifications



G R E S B ★★★☆☆ 2024



BREEAM Very good S27, North Star, Vainodes, Upmalas Biroji, Galerija Centrs, Europa

BREEAM Good Pirita, Coca-Cola Plaza, Postimaja, SKY, Lincona

Financial report

Financial position and performance of the Fund

Net result and net rental income

In Q1 2025, the Group recorded a net loss of EUR 968 thousand compared with a net loss of EUR 624 thousand for Q1 2024. The result was mainly driven by the losses on disposal of investment properties. Earnings per unit for Q1 2025 were negative at EUR 0.01 (Q1 2024: negative at EUR 0.01).

The Group earned consolidated net rental income of EUR 3.0 million in Q1 2025 (Q1 2024: 2.8 million). The results for Q1 2025 include two months of net rental income of the Meraki office property (EUR 0.2 million), which was sold on 13 March 2025.

The portfolio net rental income in Q1 2025 was 6.3% higher than in Q1 2024, mainly due to higher occupancy in Galerija Centrs since the complex was undergoing a transition period of certain tenants in the buildings in Q1 2024, as well as higher occupancy in Meraki as the international office furniture company NARBUTAS fully moved in to the premises at the end of 2024.

Portfolio properties in the retail segment contributed 52.9% (Q1 2024: 47.9%) of net rental income in Q1 2025, followed by the office segment with 40.7% (Q1 2024: 46.8%) and the leisure segment with 6.4% (Q1 2024: 5.3%).

Retail assets located in the central business districts (Postimaja, Europa and Galerija Centrs) accounted for 41.9% of total portfolio net rental income in Q1 2025. Total net rental income attributable to neighbourhood shopping centres was 11.0% in Q1 2025.

In Q1 2025, investment properties in Latvia and Lithuania contributed 41.7% (Q1 2024: 41.6%) and 26.1% (Q1 2024: 25.6%) of net rental income, respectively, while investment properties in Estonia contributed 32.2% (Q1 2024: 32.8%).

Gross Asset Value (GAV)

As of 31 March 2025, the Fund's GAV was EUR 243.2 million (31 December 2024: EUR 256.0 million). The decrease compared to the prior year was mainly related to the disposal of the Meraki office building, which had contributed approx. EUR 16.4 million to the GAV.

Investment properties

At the end of Q1 2025, the Baltic Horizon Fund portfolio consisted of 11 cash flow generating investment properties in the Baltic capitals. The fair value of the Fund's portfolio was EUR 226.2 million at the end of March 2025 (31 December 2024: EUR 241.2 million) and incorporated a total net leasable area of 110.7 thousand sq. m. During Q1 2025 the Group invested approximately EUR 1.4 million in tenant fit-outs.





Interest-bearing loans and bonds

As of 31 March 2025, interest-bearing loans and bonds (excluding lease liabilities) were EUR 138.9 million (31 December 2024: EUR 149.0 million).

As of 31 March 2025, the Fund's consolidated cash and cash equivalents amounted to EUR 12.8 million (31 December 2024: EUR 10.1 million).

Cash flow

Cash inflow from core operating activities in Q1 2025 amounted to EUR 1.3 million (Q1 2024: cash inflow of EUR 1.9 million). Cash inflow from investing activities was EUR 14.3 million (Q1 2024: cash outflow of EUR 1.3 million) mainly due to the sale of Meraki in March 2025 for EUR 16 million. Cash outflow from financing activities was EUR 12.8 million (Q1 2024: cash inflow of EUR 5.7 million). In Q1 2025, the Fund repaid the BH Novus UAB (previously BH Meraki UAB) loan amounting to EUR 10.3 million and paid interest on bank loans and bonds.

Net Asset Value (NAV)

As of 31 March 2025, the Fund's NAV was EUR 97.2 million (31 December 2024: EUR 98.1 million). The NAV decrease was mainly due to losses on disposal of Meraki. As of 31 March 2025, IFRS NAV per unit amounted to EUR 0.6769 (31 December 2024: EUR 0.6833), while EPRA net tangible assets and EPRA net reinstatement value were EUR 0.7209 per unit (31 December 2024: EUR 0.7267). EPRA net disposal value was EUR 0.6736 per unit (31 December 2024: EUR 0.6797).

Key earnings figures

EUR '000	Q1 2025	Q1 2024	Change (%)
Net rental income	2,970	2,794	6.3%
Administrative expenses	(548)	(585)	(6.3%)
Net other operating income (expenses)	18	10	80.0%
Losses on disposal of investment properties	(905)	(367)	146.6%
Valuation losses on investment properties	(5)	(4)	25.0%
Operating profit (loss)	1,530	1,848	(17.2%)
Net financial expenses	(2,673)	(2,497)	7.0%
Loss before tax	(1,143)	(649)	76.1%
Income tax	175	25	600.0%
Profit (loss) for the period	(968)	(624)	55.1%
Number of units outstanding (units)	143,562,514	119,635,429	20.0%
Earnings per unit (EUR)	(0.01)	(0.01)	0.0%

Key financial position figures

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	Change (%)
Investment properties	226,220	241,158	(6.2%)
Gross asset value (GAV)	243,208	256,048	(5.0%)
Interest-bearing loans and bonds	138,914	148,989	(6.8%)
Total liabilities	146,035	157,953	(7.5%)
IFRS NAV	97,173	98,095	(0.9%)
EPRA NRV	103,496	104,333	(0.8%)
Number of units outstanding (units)	143,562,514	143,562,514	0.0%
IFRS NAV per unit (EUR)	0.6769	0.6833	(0.9%)
EPRA NRV per unit (EUR)	0.7209	0.7267	(0.8%)
Loan-to-Value ratio (%)	61.4%	61.8%	(0.4%)
Average effective interest rate (%)	6.5%	6.7%	(0.2%)

Financing

The Fund currently aims to use a 50% long-term leverage strategy. At no point in time may the Fund's leverage exceed 65%. The ability to borrow on attractive terms plays a major role in the investment strategy and cash distributions to unitholders.

Bank loans and bonds

During Q1 2025, regular bank loan amortisation was 0.0% p.a. As of the end of Q1 2025, the LTV ratio decreased to 61.4%, compared to 61.8% as of 31 December 2024. The average interest rate as of 31 March 2025 remained the same as of 31 December 2024. The management team is actively engaged in initiatives aimed at reducing the LTV ratio to approx. 55% in the short-term and 50% in the long-term.

The table on the right provides a detailed breakdown of the structure of the Fund's consolidated financial debt as of 31 March 2025. Interest-bearing debt was comprised of bank loans with a total carrying value of EUR 117.5 million and bonds with a carrying value of EUR 22.0 million. 100% of the debt instruments were denominated in euros. Bank loans have been obtained by subsidiaries that hold the Fund's properties and the properties have been pledged as loan collateral. The parent entity holds the 5-year unsecured bonds. Loan arrangement costs are capitalised and amortised over the terms of the respective loans. As of 31 March 2025, the unamortised balance of loan arrangement costs for all loans and bonds was EUR 606 thousand.

On 13 March 2025, the Fund completed the sale of the Meraki office building. Consequently, the outstanding BH Novus UAB (previously BH Meraki UAB) loan, totaling EUR 10.3 million, was fully repaid.

At the end of March 2025, Vainodes I SIA (carrying amount: EUR 9.9 million) and BH S27 SIA (carrying amount: EUR 7.4 million) loans were prolonged until 31 March 2026.

The weighted average debt term to maturity was 2.5 years and the weighted average hedge term to maturity was 1.3 years as of 31 March 2025.

On 10 April 2025, the Fund redeemed early bonds in the amount of EUR 3 million. The total nominal amount of the bonds before the redemption was EUR 22 million and after the redemption is EUR 19 million.

On 22 April 2025, the maturity of BH Galerija Centrs SIA loan was extended to 26 August 2027.

Financial debt structure of the Fund as of 31 March 2025

Property	Maturity	Currency	Carrying amount (EUR '000)	% of total	Hedged portion (%)
Galerija Centrs	26 August 2025	EUR	29,000	20.8%	103%
CC Plaza and Postimaja	15 November 2029	EUR	21,000	15.0%	0%
Europa SC	31 January 2029	EUR	15,610	11.2%	115%
Upmalas Biroji BC	2 August 2028	EUR	10,000	7.2%	0%
Vainodes I	31 March 2026	EUR	9,915	7.1%	50%
North Star	5 February 2029	EUR	8,951	6.4%	101%
Lincona	31 December 2027	EUR	8,697	6.2%	92%
\$27	31 March 2026	EUR	7,365	5.3%	0%
Pirita SC	20 February 2026	EUR	4,369	3.1%	92%
Sky SC	31 January 2028	EUR	2,613	1.9%	90%
Total bank loans		EUR	117,520	84.2%	
Less capitalised loan arrangement	fees ¹	EUR	(134)		
Total bank loans recognised in the	statement of financial position	EUR	117,386		
5-year unsecured bonds (short-terr	n) 7 November 2025	EUR	3,000	2.5%	
5-year unsecured bonds (long-term	n) 8 May 2028	EUR	19,000	13.3%	
Total bonds		EUR	22,000	15.8%	
Less capitalised bond arrangemen	t fees ¹	EUR	(472)		
Total bonds recognised in the stat	ement of financial position	EUR	21,528		
Total debt recognised in the state	ment of financial position	EUR	138,914	100.0%	

Maturity terms of loans, bonds and hedges as of 31 March 2025 EUR'000



1. Amortised each month over the term of a loan/bond.

Hedging policy and new hedges

As of 31 March 2025, 73.5% of total debt was hedged against interest rate risk while the remaining 26.5% had floating interest rates. The Fund hedges interest rates on a portion of its debt by acquiring IRS-type hedging instruments or limits the impact of rising interest rates with interest rate cap instruments (CAP).

Covenant reporting

As of 31 March 2025, the Fund was in compliance with all the covenants set under the bond issue terms and conditions dated 8 May 2023 and amended on 26 September 2024.

As of 31 March 2025, the Fund was in compliance with all special conditions and covenants set under the bank loan agreements except for the Galerija Centrs, Europa, Vainodes, S27 and SKY properties, but this did not result in any consequences because the necessary waivers have already been secured for the loans of BH Galerija Centrs SIA, SIA Vainodes krasti, SIA BOF Sky, and BH S27 SIA, with the waiver for BH Europa UAB expected to be obtained shortly after the report date.

LTV and average interest rate as of 31 March 2025



Financial covenants of secured bonds issued at the Fund level as of 31 March 2025

Equity Ratio Equity divided by total assets.

Debt Service Coverage Ratio

EBITDA divided by the principal payments and interest expenses of interest-bearing debt obligations, on a rolling 12-month basis.

Covenant	Requirement	Ratio 31.03.2025
Equity Ratio	> 37.5%*	40.0%
Debt Service Coverage Ratio	> 0.75**	0.84

* Equity ratio must be above 35.0% until the collateral has been released and thereafter above 37.5 %.

** As stated in Bond Terms and Conditions amended on 26 September 2024, the DSCR of the Group must be above 0.75 for the period from 30 September 2024 to 30 June 2025, above 1.00 for the period from 1 July 2025 to 30 September 2026 and above 1.20 afterwards.

EPRA performance measures

EPRA performance metrics

The European Public Real Estate Association (EPRA) publishes recommendations for disclosing and defining the main financial performance indicators applicable to listed real estate companies. Baltic Horizon supports the standardisation of reporting designed to improve the quality and comparability of information to investors.

The Group reports EPRA Earnings, EPRA NRV, NTA, NDV and EPRA LTV measures on a quarterly basis, while other EPRA measures are reported semiannually.



EPRA Net asset value 31.03.2025

EUR '000	EPRA NRV	EPRA NTA	EPRA NDV
IFRS NAV	97,173	97,173	97,173
Exclude:			
V. Deferred tax liability on investment properties ¹	5,949	5,949	-
V. Deferred tax on fair value of financial instruments	(14)	(14)	-
VI. Fair value of financial instruments	388	388	-
Include:			
IX. Revaluation at fair value of fixed- rate loans	-	-	(472)
NAV	103,496	103,496	96,701
Fully diluted number of units	143,562,514	143,562,514	143,562,514
NAV per unit (EUR)	0.7209	0.7209	0.6736

1. All deferred taxes attributable to investment properties have been excluded from EPRA NTA calculations as the Fund intends to hold and does not intend to sell its investment properties in Lithuania.

EPRA Net asset value 31.12.2024

EUR '000	EPRA NRV	EPRA NTA	EPRA NDV
IFRS NAV	98,095	98,095	98,095
Exclude:			
V. Deferred tax liability on investment properties ¹	5,818	5,818	-
V. Deferred tax on fair value of financial instruments	(18)	(18)	-
VI. Fair value of financial instruments	438	438	-
Include:			
IX. Revaluation at fair value of fixed- rate loans	-	-	(510)
NAV	104,333	104,333	97,585
Fully diluted number of units	143,562,514	143,562,514	143,562,514
NAV per unit (EUR)	0.7267	0.7267	0.6797

 All deferred taxes attributable to investment properties have been excluded from EPRA NTA calculations as the Fund intends to hold and does not intend to sell its investment properties in Lithuania.

For EPRA indicators and definitions, please refer to the EPRA indicators and definitions overview in the <u>Definitions and abbreviations</u> section.

Baltic Horizon wins EPRA Gold award

Baltic Horizon Fund received a prestigious award at the European Public Real Estate Association (EPRA) annual conference 2024 for the fifth year in a row.

The Fund scored a Gold Award for the adoption of EPRA Best Practices Recommendations (BPR) – widely accepted industry standards for the highest level of transparency, comparability and compliance in financial reporting. EPRA assessed the financial statements of 178 European listed real estate entities as part of its annual award process.

EPRA Earnings Q1 2025

EUR '000	Q1 2025	Q1 2024
Net result IFRS	(968)	(624)
Exclude:		
I. Changes in fair value of investment properties	5	4
II. Profits or losses on disposal of investment properties	905	367
VIII. Deferred tax in respect of EPRA adjustments	(178)	(25)
EPRA Earnings	(236)	(278)
Weighted number of units during the period	143,562,514	119,635,429
EPRA Earnings per unit	(0.00)	(0.00)

EPRA LTV as of 31 March 2025

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Net debt		
Include:		
Borrowings from financial institutions	117,520	127,630
Bond loans	22,000	22,00
Net payables	400	1,46
Exclude:		
Cash and cash equivalents	(12,847)	(10,053
Net debt (A)	127,073	141,04
Property value		
Include:		
Investment properties at fair value	226,220	241,15
Total property value (B)	226,220	241,15
EPRA LTV (A/B)	56.2%	58.59

Investor relations

Baltic Horizon Fund units are currently listed on the Fund List of the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange. Trading with Baltic Horizon units on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange began on 6 July 2016. From 23 December 2016 until 31 October 2022 Baltic Horizon Fund units were also listed on the Nasdaq Stockholm Alternative Investment Funds market. Trading with the Swedish depository receipts (the "SDRs") on the Nasdaq Stockholm Stock Exchange started on 31 October 2022.

Trading information

As of 31 March 2025, the market capitalisation for Baltic Horizon Fund was approx. EUR 39.3 million (31 December 2024: EUR 36.2 million) based on the closing unit market prices on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange. During Q1 2025, Baltic Horizon Fund units on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange were trading at a discount compared to the net asset value per unit. At the end of March 2025, the closing unit price on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange was EUR 0.2740.

Baltic Horizon Fund's total shareholder return on the unit during Q1 2025 amounted to 8.7%. Total shareholder return for a given period is equivalent to the movement in the unit price on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange over the period plus dividends paid, divided by the opening unit price.

The second graph shows the Baltic Horizon Fund units' annual trading volume on the Nasdaq Tallinn and the Nasdaq Stockholm Stock Exchanges. Development of the Baltic Horizon Fund total return on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange (%)



Annual trading volume on

Nasdaq Tallinn and Stockholm Stock Exchanges ('000 Units)



Key figures

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Number of units issued (units)	143,562,514	143,562,514
Market capitalisation ¹ (EUR)	39,336,129	36,192,110
IFRS NAV per unit (EUR)	0.6769	0.6833
Unit price discount from IFRS NAV per unit ² (%)	(59.5%)	(63.1%)
EPRA NRV per unit (EUR)	0.7209	0.7267
Unit price discount from EPRA NRV per unit ³ (%)	(62.0%)	(65.3%)
Nasdaq Tallinn:		
Highest unit price during the period (EUR)	0.2897	0.3730
Lowest unit price during the period (EUR)	0.2525	0.2410
Closing unit price (EUR)	0.2740	0.2521
Nasdaq Stockholm:		
Highest unit price during the period (SEK)	2.78	3.58
Lowest unit price during the period (SEK)	2.00	2.48
Closing unit price (SEK)	2.04	2.76

1. Based on the closing prices and split between units on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange.

Based on the closing price on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange and the IFRS NAV per unit at the end of period.

3. Based on the closing price on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange and the EPRA NRV per unit at the end of period.

During QI 2025, Baltic Horizon Fund units on the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange were trading at a discount compared to the net asset value per unit. At the end of March 2025, units were traded at a 59.5% discount compared to the IFRS NAV per unit and 62.0% discount compared to the EPRA NRV per unit. This presents a distinctive opportunity for investors, who may anticipate the share price to converge towards NAV levels, a pattern observed in the Fund's trading history from 2016 to 2021. The first graph shows the Baltic Horizon Fund unit price in relation to its IFRS net asset value since 2020.

Dividend capacity

According to the Fund Rules issued as of 23 May 2016, a distribution to investors will be made if all of the following conditions are met:

- The Fund has retained such reserves as required for the proper running of the Fund;
- The distribution does not endanger the liquidity of the Fund;
- The Fund has made the necessary follow-on investments in existing
 properties, i.e. investments in the development of the existing properties of
 the Fund, and new investments. The total of the Fund's annual net income
 that may be retained for making such investments is 20% of the Fund's
 annual net income of the previous year.

The Fund sets a target of dividend distributions to its unitholders in the range between 80% of generated net cash flow (GNCF) and net profit after unrealized P&L items are adjusted. The distribution is based on the Fund's short-term and long-term performance projections. Management has discretion to distribute lower dividends than 80% of generated net cash flow (GNCF) if the liquidity of the Fund is endangered.

The Management Company of Baltic Horizon Fund has approved changes to cash distribution frequency. Starting from July 2022, Baltic Horizon Fund's quarterly cash distribution frequency was changed. At the Annual General Meeting the decision was announced to withhold the dividend payments in 2025 to strengthen the Fund and its asset performance.

Generated net cash flow (GNCF) calculation formula

Item	Comments
(+) Net rental income	
(-) Fund administrative expenses	
(-) External interest expenses	Interest expenses incurred for bank loan financing
(-) CAPEX expenditure	The expenditure incurred in order to improve investment properties; the calculation will include capital expenditure based on annual capital investment plans
(+) Extraordinary income related to	
investment properties	
(+) Added back listing related	
expenses	
(+) Added back acquisition related	Include the expenses for acquisitions
expenses	that did not occur
Generated net cash flow (GNCF)	

Nasdaq Tallinn unit price compared with NAV (EUR)



■ Closing unit price ■ IFRS NAV per unit



Dividend per unit (EUR)

Structure and governance

Baltic Horizon Fund is a closed-end contractual investment fund registered in Estonia on 23 May 2016. The Fund is defined as a real estate fund under the Estonian Investment Funds Act. The Fund cannot enter into agreements on its own. The unitholders own all the Fund's assets. The Fund has no employees except for the general directors of Lithuanian subsidiaries (3 at the reporting date) as required by Lithuanian law.

The Fund is a tax transparent and cost-efficient vehicle. The management fee is linked to the market capitalisation of the tradable units. It is also embedded in the Fund Rules that the management fee will decrease from 1.5% to as low as 0.5% of the market capitalisation as the Fund's assets grow.

The Fund operates under the REIT concept whereby the vast majority of the Fund's cash earnings are paid out and only 20% can be reinvested.

The Fund is managed by the Management Company, which is Northern Horizon Capital AS. The immediate team comprises of the Management Board, which is headed by the Fund Manager, and the Supervisory Board of the Management Company. The Fund also has its own Supervisory Board, which comprises of 4 independent board members.

Northern Horizon Capital AS is an experienced real estate asset manager. Northern Horizon Capital Group has proven itself as one of the leading real estate investors in the Baltic countries and elsewhere with an in-depth knowledge of the markets of operation.

Over the course of the organization's life, Northern Horizon Capital Group has been able to build a strong and cohesive team from diverse backgrounds with a focus on being conservative and thorough, yet dynamic in real estate acquisitions and management.

Commitment to corporate governance is rooted in the Management Company's focus on long-term business relations with investors, partners, and tenants. In all relations, the Management Company encourages a professional and open dialogue based on mutual trust and strives to earn the respect of its business partners through strong commitment, transparency and fair dealings.



The investor's best interest is always considered by the Management Company to make sure that the investor is treated fairly. The Management Board ensures that conflicts of interests between related parties are avoided or are as small as possible. The Management Company is obliged to establish, maintain and document procedures to identify, prevent and manage conflicts of interest and, when necessary, issue supplementing instructions to the policies, instructions and guidelines.

Management Board and Supervisory Board of the Management Company

The Management Board bears overall responsibility for the daily business of Baltic Horizon Fund. The Management Company's Management Board is composed of three members. The Management Board is supervised and advised by the Supervisory Board of the Management Company.

Supervisory Board of the Fund

The Fund has a Supervisory Board which consists of qualified members with recognised experience in the real estate markets in Estonia, Latvia, and Lithuania, impeccable reputation and appropriate education. In accordance with the Fund Rules, members of the Supervisory Board are appointed by the General Meeting for a period of at least two years. The Supervisory Board consists of three to five members. The current Supervisory Board members have been elected for an indefinite period.

The Supervisory Board acts solely in an advisory capacity and the Management Company remains responsible for making the decisions in connection with the Fund's management. The Supervisory Board members fulfil their consultation responsibilities collectively.

Supervisory Board members are entitled to remuneration for their service in the amount determined by the General Meeting. The former chairman of the Supervisory Board acting until 30 April 2025 was entitled to an annual remuneration of EUR 15,000 and a regular member was entitled to an annual remuneration of EUR 11,000, whilst the newly appointed chairman of the Supervisory Board acting from 1 May 2025 is entitled to an annual remuneration of EUR 36,000 and a regular member is entitled to an annual remuneration of EUR 11,000. On the basis of the agreements concluded with each Supervisory Board member, Supervisory Board members are not entitled to any benefits from the Fund or the Management Company upon termination of their term of office.

The Fund administration services are provided by the Management Company. Accounting and depository services have been outsourced to Swedbank AS.

Bios of the members of the Management Board of the Management Company

Tarmo Karotam Chairman of the Management Board / Fund Manager



Tarmo Karotam is the Fund Manager of Baltic Horizon Fund. He is a long-time member of Northern Horizon Capital's investment management team and acted as the Fund Manager for BOF, which was the predecessor fund to Baltic Horizon Fund. Tarmo has many years of experience from the Baltic real estate sector. He graduated from Eçole Hôtelière de Lausanne (B.Sc.) in 2005 and is a member of RICS (MRICS). Aušra Stankevičienė Member of the Management Board / Fund Service Director



Aušra Stankevičienė holds the position of Fund Service Director. She has been with Northern Horizon for more than 15 years, first as Fund Treasurer and later as Head of Fund Administration. Prior to joining Northern Horizon, Aušra worked as a corporate finance consultant and senior credit analyst at Swedbank Lithuania. Aušra holds a master's degree in banking as well as a CFA credential. She graduated from Vilnius University (MBA) in 1998. **Jūratė Gaspariūnienė** Member of the Management Board / Head of Asset Management



Jūratė Gaspariūnienė is the Head of Asset Management of Baltic Horizon Fund Her focus is on managing and enhancing the strategic value of the Fund's asset portfolio. Jūratė has more than 10 years of experience in managing shopping centers in Lithuania and she possesses solid experience in expansions and refurbishment projects. Jūratė holds a bachelor's degree in business, management, marketing, and related support services.

Investment Committee

The Internal Investment Committee plays a crucial role in ensuring the quality and compliance of the portfolio management decisions within the organization. Its primary purpose is to review investment proposals made by the Portfolio Management Function and make recommendations to the Management Board for final decisions. The committee ensures that the investments are handled prudently, carefully, and in accordance with applicable rules and regulations. Member of the investment committee are Daiva Liubomirskienė, Aušra Stankevičienė, Jussi Rouhento, Kasper Wehner.

Valuations

The real estate property valuation policies of the Fund are determined in the Fund Rules based on common market practice. Only a licensed independent real estate appraiser of high repute and sufficient experience in appraising similar property and operating in the country where the relevant real estate property is located may evaluate real estate belonging to the Fund.

Each potential acquisition opportunity is subject to extensive commercial, legal, technical and financial/tax due diligence performed by the Management Company in cooperation with reputable local and international advisers.

Audit

The auditor of the Fund is KPMG Baltics OÜ, which is a member of the Estonian Association of Auditors. In addition to statutory audit services, KPMG Baltics OÜ has provided the Fund with translation services and other assurance services. KPMG was selected as the auditor for a 3-year term through a rigorous public tendering process, ensuring that their values and expertise align with the commitment to excellence and transparency. Several firms from the Big Four were considered, recognizing that their extensive experience, global reach, and high standards of professionalism make them well-suited to meet the auditing needs.

The Fund's activities are monitored on a regular basis by the Estonian Financial Supervision and Resolution Authority and the Supervisory Board of the Fund. Bios of the members of the Supervisory Board of the Fund

Andrius Smaliukas

Chairman of the Supervisory Board

Dr. Smaliukas is the Managing Partner at MMSP, a Lithuanian law firm focused on strategic corporate advisory and dispute resolution. He previously partnered at one of the leading Pan-Baltic firm, Valiunas Ellex, and holds nearly 20 years of experience as an arbitrator and international arbitration lead counsel. Dr. Smaliukas earned his Ph.D. and Master of Laws from Vilnius University, conducted postgraduate research at Oxford, and completed executive programs at Cambridge Judge Business School and Harvard Law School. Dr.Smaliukas serves on the boards of Staticus Group, Kesko Senukai, has extensive advisory experience in commercial real estate M&A and investment management across the Baltic countries.

Milda Dargužaitė

Member of the Supervisory Board

Milda Dargužaitė is the former CEO of Northern Horizon Capital A/S, the shareholder of Northern Horizon Capital AS. She was responsible for managing the company's operations and strategic direction, including the development of new funds and investment vehicles. Milda has significant experience in both the public and private sectors, locally and internationally. She joined the company in 2018 after roles as the Chancellor at the Lithuanian Prime Minister's Office, Managing Director of Invest Lithuania, and advisor to the Lithuanian Minister of Economy. Milda has a wealth of experience in finance and portfolio management from her time at Goldman Sachs in New York and Barclays in London. Milda Dargužaitė was the supervisory board member of Northern Horizon Capital AS from July 2018 until September 2023.

Antanas Anskaitis Member of the Supervisory Board

Antanas Anskaitis is a partner at Grinvest which is a private investment company with interests in real estate and transportation. Antanas has over 20 years of real estate investment management experience (out of which 16 within Northern Horizon Capital group). Since 2015 until 2020 Antanas managed a successful Baltic-Polish investment portfolio on behalf of Partners Group and lead over 30 commercial property transactions in the Baltics and Poland having experience both on sell and buy side. Antanas has MSc in Management and Economics.

Professor Per V. Jenster Member of the Supervisory Board

Dr. Per V. Jenster, Danish, received his PH.D from University of Pittsburgh, has a life-long vocation in real estate (20 years in the Baltics), along side a career as business professor i.a. at IMD, Copenhagen Business School and CEIBS in Shanghai. Per V. Jenster is a Professor Emeritus and International Dean of China's first National Interdisciplinary Institute for Aging Research, Southwest Jiaotong University, and is currently Chairman at Center for International Management & Industrial Development, Switzerland. Per V. Jenster has recently retired a Chairman at Niche Masters Fund after serving 10 years as head of the board of the investment company.

Risk management

The risk management function of the Fund is responsible for identifying, measuring, managing, and monitoring the risks which the Fund is or might be exposed to.

The risk management function is overseen by a dedicated member of the Management Board (who is not performing Portfolio Management or Investor Relations functions) and partly delegated to a sister company of the Management Company: Northern Horizon Capital AIFM Oy, which is a licensed AIFM in Finland. The risk management function maintains a list of all risk management related instructions, monitors these compared to internationally recommended best practice, and initiates changes and improvements when needed. The risk management function reports to the Fund's boards on a regular basis.

The risk management function assessed at the end of the reporting period that the Fund is currently in compliance with the intended risk management framework.

Principal risks faced by the Fund

Risk	Risk description	Risk	Risk description
Market risk	The Fund is exposed to the office and retail markets in Riga, Tallinn, and Vilnius through its indirect investments in investment property (through subsidiaries). Although the Fund's portfolio is well- diversified across specified geographies and market segments, there remains a possibility of encountering risks that could impact multiple geographies or markets. This could have a negative impact on the properties' occupancy rates, lease rates and the Fund's rental income.	Interest rate risk	The Fund is exposed to interest rate risk because of leverage (bank loans or bonds) used to finance its real estate investments. The Fund hedges against interest rate risk either by taking fixed rate loans or by using interest rate swaps or interest rate caps for the loans with variable interest rates. As 1) the Fund seeks to obtain financing on the best terms and conditions and 2) in the current market, fixed rate loans are often more expensive, the Fund hedges interest rate exposure by mainly using derivative instruments such
Liquidity risk	The Fund is exposed to liquidity risk related to the renewal of its financing as it reaches maturity. Failure to renew the financing at acceptable terms or breaches of debt covenants could cause the need to dispose of the assets owned by the Fund. Please refer		as interest rate swaps, forwards and options. The Fund and its subsidiaries acquire swaps only for cash flow hedging purposes and not for trading.
	to note 14 for more information regarding the maturity dates of the loans and borrowings.	General property related risks	Real estate as an asset class has some typical risks, example those caused by construction or property
	Most financing agreements require additional loan amortisation when debt covenants deteriorate. Thus, a decrease in the performance or value of the Fund's properties due to changes in real estate yields could cause the need for additional liquidity.		maintenance errors. An unforeseen event such as a technical system failure may arise despite comprehensive control and careful maintenance. A number of assets owned by the Fund are older than 10 years and, therefore, may require unplanned repairs or maintenance CAPEX.
	Real estate investments have low liquidity and there can be no assurance that the Fund will be able to exit the investments in a timely manner. By their nature, real estate investments or interests in other non-public entities are subject to industry cyclicality, downturns in demand, market disruptions and the lack of available capital for potential purchasers and therefore often difficult or time consuming to liquidate.		Investments may also be needed for buildings to meet changing tenants' needs and regulatory or environmental requirements.

About Baltic Horizon

We aim to create value through actively managing commercial real estate. Our strategic focus is on catering to the **'Modern City Life'** and on governmental and social tenant concepts in Vilnius, Riga, and Tallinn.

Baltic Horizon Fund is a regulated closed-end contractual investment fund registered in Estonia on 23 May 2016.

The Fund is a public fund with no particular lifetime (evergreen). Units of the Fund are made available to the public in accordance with the Fund Rules and applicable laws. The Fund is listed on the Fund List of the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange. The Fund's Swedish depository receipts (the SDRs) are listed on the Nasdaq Stockholm Stock Exchange.

Northern Horizon Capital AS is the Management Company (AIFM) of the Fund. Both the Fund and the Management Company are supervised by the Estonian Financial Supervision and Resolution Authority. The Fund's primary focus is to invest directly in commercial real estate located in Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania, particularly in the capitals - Tallinn, Riga and Vilnius.

The Fund's focus is on established cash flow generating properties with potential to add value through active management within the retail, office, leisure and public assets segments in strategic locations and strong tenants or a quality tenant mix and long leases.

The Fund aims to use a 50% long-term leverage strategy. At no point in time may the Fund's leverage exceed 65%.

The Fund aims to grow through making attractive investments for its investors while diversifying its risks geographically, across real estate segments, tenants and debt providers.

Our business model

We create value by investing in, managing, improving, and disposing of commercial real estate assets.



Food and

entertainment

Walkability and

bikeability

Financial calendar 2025



15 April	NAV March
24 April	 Audited annual report for 2024 of the management company Northern Horizon Capital AS
6 May	Interest rate applicable to the bonds for the next interest period
18 May	Interim Financial Statements for 3 months of 2025
15 May	NAV April
2 June	Annual General Meeting of investors
16 June	NAV May
15 July	NAV June
6 August	Interest rate applicable to the bonds for the next interest period
7 August	Interim Financial Statements for 6 months of 2025
15 August	NAV July

15 September	NAV August
15 October	NAV September
6 November	Interest rate applicable to the bonds for the next interest period
7 November	Interim Financial Statements for 9 months of 2025
17 November	NAV October
15 December	NAV November

Stay up to date with Baltic Horizon

Register on <u>www.baltichorizon.com</u> to receive Nasdaq announcements and other news from Baltic Horizon Fund about projects, plans and more. You can also follow us on www.baltichorizon.com and on LinkedIn, Facebook, X, and YouTube.

Management Board's confirmation

Members of the Management Board of the Management Company Tarmo Karotam, Aušra Stankevičienė, and Jūratė Gaspariūnienė confirm that according to their best knowledge, the condensed consolidated interim financial statements for three months of 2025, prepared in accordance with IFRS as adopted by the European Union, present a correct and fair view of the assets, liabilities, equity, financial position, financial performance and cash flows of the Fund and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, and the management report gives a true and fair view of the development, the results of the business activities and the financial position of the Fund and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, as well as of the significant events which took place during the three months of 2025 and their effect on the condensed consolidated interim accounts.

Consolidated financial statements



Consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income

EUR '000	Notes	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Rental income		3,794	3,846
Service charge income	5	1,332	1,048
Cost of rental activities	5	(2,156)	(2,100)
Net rental income	4	2,970	2,794
Administrative expenses	6	(548)	(585)
Other operating income (expenses)		18	10
Losses on disposal of investment properties		(905)	(367)
Valuation losses on investment properties	10	(5)	(4)
Operating profit (loss)		1,530	1,848
Financial income		42	4
Financial expenses	7	(2,715)	(2,501)
Net financial expenses		(2,673)	(2,497)
Loss before tax		(1,143)	(649)
Income tax charge	4, 9	175	25
Loss for the period	4	(968)	(624)

EUR '000	Notes	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Other comprehensive income that is or may be reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent periods			
Net gains (losses) on cash flow hedges	13b	51	(219)
Income tax relating to net loss on cash flow hedges	13b, 9	(5)	27
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax, that is or may be reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent periods	e	46	(192)
Total comprehensive loss for the period, net of tax		(922)	(816)
Basic and diluted earnings per unit (EUR)	8	(0.01)	(0.01)

Consolidated statement of financial position

EUR '000	Notes	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Non-current assets			
Investment properties	4, 10	226,220	241,158
Intangible assets		2	4
Property, plant and equipment		2	5
Derivative financial instruments	19	-	1
Other non-current assets		845	1,225
Total non-current assets		227,069	242,393

Current assets

Trade and other receivables 11	2,848	2,800
Prepayments	444	802
Cash and cash equivalents 12	12,847	10,053
Total current assets	16,139	13,655
Total assets 4	243,208	256,048

Equity

Total equity		97,173	98,095
Retained earnings		(53,948)	(52,980)
Cash flow hedge reserve	13b	(374)	(420)
Paid in capital	13a	151,495	151,495

EUR '000	Notes	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Non-current liabilities			
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	14	83,896	98,491
Deferred tax liabilities	9	1,742	1,898
Other non-current liabilities		1,143	1,446
Total non-current liabilities		86,781	101,835
Current liabilities			
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	14	55,259	50,736
Trade and other payables	15	3,331	4,473
Income tax payable		-	14
Derivative financial instruments	19	303	317
Other current liabilities		361	578
Total current liabilities		59,254	56,118
Total liabilities	4	146,035	157,953
Total equity and liabilities		243,208	256,048

Consolidated statement of changes in equity

EUR '000	Notes	Paid in capital	Cash flow hedge reserve	Retained earnings	Total equity
As of 1 January 2024		145,200	531	(36,199)	109,532
Comprehensive income (loss)					
Net loss for the period		-	-	(16,781)	(16,781)
Other comprehensive loss		-	(951)	-	(951)
Total comprehensive loss		-	(951)	(16,781)	(17,732)
Capital increase		6,295	-	-	6,295
As of 31 December 2024		151,495	(420)	(52,980)	98,095
As of 1 January 2025		151,495	(420)	(52,980)	98,095
Comprehensive income (loss)					
Net loss for the period		-	-	(968)	(968)
Other comprehensive loss	13b	-	46	-	46
Total comprehensive loss		-	46	(968)	(922)
As of 31 March 2025		151,495	(374)	(53,948)	97,173

Consolidated statement of cash flows

EUR '000	Notes	01.01.2025 -31.03.2025	01.01.2024 -31.03.2024
Cash flows from core activities			
Profit (loss) before tax		(1,143)	(649)
Adjustments for non-cash items:			
Value adjustment of investment properties	10	5	4
Losses on disposal of investment properties		905	367
Value adjustment of derivative finance instruments		(14)	-
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment		5	(2)
Change in impairment losses for trade receivables	11	6	(20)
Financial income		(42)	(4)
Financial expenses	7	2,715	2,501
Working capital adjustments:			
Change in trade and other accounts receivable		(54)	(104)
Change in other current assets		358	39
Change in other non-current liabilities		(303)	56
Change in trade and other accounts payable		(687)	(94)
Change in other current liabilities		(426)	(234)
Income tax paid		(16)	(10)
Total cash flows from core activities		1,309	1,850

EUR '000	Notes	01.01.2025 -31.03.2025	01.01.2024 -31.03.2024
Cash flows from investing activities			
Interest received		42	4
Proceeds from disposal of investment property		15,681	(367)
Capital expenditure on investment properties		(1,447)	(950)
Total cash flows from investing activities		14,276	(1,313)
Cash flows from financing activities			
Proceeds from bank loans		490	8,600
Repayment of bank loans		(10,600)	(432)
Transaction costs related to loans and borrowings		(13)	(78)
Repayment of lease liabilities		(5)	(5)
Interest paid		(2,663)	(2,345)
Total cash flows from financing activities		(12,791)	5,740
Net change in cash and cash equivalents		2,794	6,277
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year		10,053	6,182
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period		12,847	12,459
Notes to the consolidated financial statements

1. Corporate information

Baltic Horizon Fund is a regulated closed-end contractual investment fund registered in Estonia on 23 May 2016. The Fund is managed by Northern Horizon Capital AS. Both the Fund and the Management Company are supervised by the Estonian Financial Supervision and Resolution Authority. The Depositary of the Fund is Swedbank AS. The Fund is the ultimate parent and controlling entity of the group comprising the Fund and its subsidiaries (the "Group" or the "Fund").

The Fund is a public fund with no particular lifetime (evergreen). Units of the Fund are made available to the public in accordance with the Fund Rules and applicable laws. The Fund is listed on the Fund List of the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange. The Fund's Swedish depository receipts (the SDRs) are listed on the Nasdaq Stockholm Stock Exchange.

The Fund's registered office is at Roseni 7, 10111 Tallinn, Estonia.

The objective of the Fund is to combine attractive income yields with medium to long-term value appreciation by investing primarily in commercial real estate, portfolios of real estate, and/or real estate companies and making exits from these investments. The objective of the Fund is to provide its investors with consistent and above average risk-adjusted returns by acquiring and managing a portfolio of high-quality cash flow-generating commercial properties, thereby creating a stable stream of high yielding current income combined with capital gains at exit. Although the objective of the Fund is to generate positive returns to investors, the profitability of the Fund is not guaranteed to investors.

At the reporting date, the Fund held the following 100% interests in subsidiaries:

Name	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
BH Lincona OÜ	100%	100%
BOF SKY SIA	100%	100%
BH CC Plaza OÜ	100%	100%
BH Europa UAB	100%	100%
Kontor SIA	100%	100%
Pirita Center OÜ	100%	100%
Vainodes Krasti SIA	100%	100%
BH S27 SIA	100%	100%
BH Novus UAB (previously BH Meraki UAB)	100%	100%
BH Galerija Centrs SIA	100%	100%
BH Northstar UAB	100%	100%

2. Basis of preparation

The condensed consolidated interim financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting and should be read in conjunction with the Group's latest consolidated annual financial statements as of and for the year ended 31 December 2024. These interim condensed consolidated financial statements do not include all of the information required in the complete set of IFRS financial statements. However, selected explanatory notes are included to explain events and transactions that are relevant to understanding the changes in the Group's financial position and performance since the last annual financial statements.

Going concern assessment

The management of the Fund has performed an assessment of the Fund's future consolidated financial position, consolidated financial performance and cash flows and has concluded that the continued application of the going concern assumption is appropriate.

New standards, amendments and interpretations

A number of new standards and amendments to standards are not effective for annual periods beginning on 1 January 2025 but their earlier application is permitted. However, the Group has not early adopted any of the new or amended standards in preparing these interim condensed consolidated financial statements.

3. Summary of significant account policies

The preparation of the Group's consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgments, estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of revenues, expenses, assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent liabilities at the reporting date. However, uncertainty about these assumptions and estimates could result in outcomes that could require a material adjustment to the carrying amount of the reported item in the future. The assumptions and judgements applied in these interim condensed consolidated financial statements were the same as those applied in the Group's consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2024.

Material accounting policies

The accounting policies applied in these interim financial statements are the same as those applied in the Group's consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2024.

Fair value measurements

The Group measures certain financial instruments such as derivatives, and non-financial assets such as investment property, at fair value at the end of each reporting period. Also, the fair values of financial instruments measured at amortised cost are disclosed in the financial statements.

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either:

- · In the principal market for the asset or liability; or
- In the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability.

The Group must be able to access the principal or the most advantageous market at the measurement date.

The fair value of an asset or a liability is measured using the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, assuming that market participants act in their economic best interest.

A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use. The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximising the use of relevant observable inputs and minimising the use of unobservable inputs significant to the fair value measurement as a whole:

Level 1 Quoted (unadjusted) market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;

Level 2 Valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is directly or indirectly observable;

Level 3 Valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is unobservable.

For assets and liabilities that are recognised in the financial statements on a recurring basis, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between levels in the hierarchy by re-assessing categorisation (based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole) at the end of each reporting period.

4. Operating segments

The Group's reportable segments are as follows:

Retail segment includes Europa Shopping Centre (Lithuania), SKY Shopping Centre (Latvia), Pirita Shopping Centre (Estonia), Postimaja Shopping centre (Estonia), and Galerija Centrs Shopping Centre (Latvia) investment properties.

Office segment includes Lincona Office Complex (Estonia), Upmalas Biroji (Latvia), Vainodes I (Latvia), S27 (Latvia), Meraki (disposed property as of 13 March 2025; Lithuania) and North Star (Lithuania) investment properties.

Leisure segment includes Coca-Cola Plaza (Estonia) investment property.

For management purposes, the Group is organized into three business segments based on the type of investment property. Management monitors the operating results of business segments separately for the purpose of making decisions about resources to be allocated and assessing performance. Segment performance is evaluated based on net rental income and net profit/loss.

Information related to each reportable segment is set out on the next page. Segment net rental income is used to measure performance because management believes that this information is the most relevant in evaluating the results of the respective segments relative to other entities that operate in the same industries.

Operating segments – 31 March 2025

EUR '000	Retail	Office	Leisure	Total
01.01.2025-31.03.2025:				
External revenue ¹	2,936	1,835	355	5,126
Segment net rental income	1,569	1,209	192	2,970
Net loss from fair value adjustment	(1)	(4)	-	(5)
Interest expenses ²	(939)	(738)	(112)	(1,789)
Income tax income (expenses)	15	160	-	175
Segment net profit	615	(488)	77	204
As of 31.03.2025:				
Segment assets	138,508	83,099	13,464	235,071
Investment properties	133,547	79,478	13,195	226,220
Segment liabilities	69,946	45,143	7,991	123,080

1. External revenue includes rental income and service charge income. The segments do not have inter-segment revenue.

2. Interest expenses include only external bank loan interest expenses and interest expenses on lease liabilities.

Operating segments - 31 March 2024

EUR '000	Retail	Office	Leisure	Total
01.01.2024-31.03.2024:				
External revenue ¹	2,776	1,867	251	4,894
Segment net rental income	1,339	1,307	148	2,794
Net loss from fair value adjustment	(1)	(3)	-	(4)
Interest expenses ²	(750)	(546)	(62)	(1,358)
Income tax income (expenses)	2	23	-	25
Segment net profit	504	387	81	972
As of 31.03.2024:				
Segment assets	140,758	104,840	13,571	259,169
Investment properties	136,092	101,997	13,242	251,331
Segment liabilities	69,277	47,626	6,655	123,558

1. External revenue includes rental income and service charge income. The segments do not have inter-segment revenue.

2. Interest expenses include' only external bank loan interest expenses and interest expenses on lease liabilities.



Investment properties as of 31 March 2025*

*As a percentage of the total for all reportable segments

Reconciliation of information on reportable segments to IFRS measures

Operating segments - 31 March 2025

EUR '000	Total reportable segments	Adjustments	Consolidated
01.01.2025-31.03.2025:			
Net profit (loss)	204	(1,172) ¹	(968)
As of 31.03.2025:			
Segment assets	235,071	8,137 ²	243,208
Segment liabilities	123,080	22,955 ³	146,035

- Segment net loss for QI 2025 does not include Fund management fee (EUR 302 thousand), bond interest expenses (EUR 584 thousand), bond arrangement fee amortisation (EUR 38 thousand), Fund custodian fees (EUR 11 thousand), losses on disposal (EUR 119 thousand) and other Fund-level administrative expenses (EUR 118 thousand).
- 2. Segment assets do not include cash, which is held at the Fund level (EUR 7,838 thousand) and prepayment and other receivables at the Fund level (EUR 299 thousand).
- 3. Segment liabilities do not include liabilities related to a bond issue at the Fund level (EUR 21,528 thousand), accrued bond coupon expenses (EUR 311 thousand), management fee payable (EUR 1,042 thousand), and other short-term payables at the Fund level (EUR 74 thousand).

Operating segments - 31 March 2024

EUR '000	Total reportable segments	Adjustments	Consolidated
01.01.2024-31.03.2024:			
Net profit (loss)	972	(1,596) ¹	(624)
As of 31.03.2024:			
Segment assets	259,169	9,104 ²	268,273
Segment liabilities	123,558	35,999 ³	159,557

1. Segment net profit for Q1 2024 does not include Fund management fee (EUR 330 thousand), bond interest expenses (EUR 1,016 thousand), Fund custodian fees (EUR 13 thousand), interest income (EUR 4 thousand) and other Fund-level administrative expenses (EUR 241 thousand).

2. Segment assets do not include cash, which is held at the Fund level (EUR 8,805 thousand), and other receivables at Fund level (EUR 299 thousand).

3. Segment liabilities do not include liabilities related to a bond issue at the Fund level (EUR 34,122 thousand), accrued bond coupon expenses (EUR 553 thousand) and other short-term payables at the Fund level (EUR 1,324 thousand).

Geographic information

	External revenue		Investment property value	
EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Lithuania	1,523	1,390	55,656	71,874
Latvia	2,248	2,280	112,591	111,404
Estonia	1,355	1,224	57,973	57,880
Total	5,126	4,894	226,220	241,158

Major tenant

No single lease accounted for more than 10% of the Group's total revenue.

5. Cost of rental activities

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Repair and maintenance	817	823
Utilities	441	419
Property management expenses	341	343
Real estate taxes	254	240
Sales and marketing expenses	135	171
Property insurance	38	35
Allowance (reversal of allowance) for bad debts	6	(20)
Other	124	89
Total cost of rental activities	2,156	2,100

Part of the total cost of rental activities (mainly utilities and repair and maintenance expenses) was recharged to tenants: EUR 1,332 thousand during the three-month period ended 31 March 2025 (EUR 1,048 thousand during the three-month period ended 31 March 2024).

6. Administrative expenses

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Management fee	302	330
Legal fees	16	39
Consultancy fees	10	31
Audit fees	42	31
Fund marketing expenses	18	19
Custodian fees	11	13
Supervisory board fees	12	12
Listing related expenses	46	-
VAT	6	-
Other administrative expenses	85	110
Total administrative expenses	548	585

The Management Company is entitled to receive an annual management fee which is calculated quarterly, based on the 3-month average market capitalisation of the Fund.

The Management Company is entitled to calculate the performance fee based on the annual adjusted funds from operations (AFFO) of the Fund. If AFFO divided by paid in capital during the year exceeds 8% per annum, the Management Company is entitled to a performance fee in the amount of 20% of the amount exceeding 8%. The performance fee based on this formula has been calculated starting from 1 January 2017. The performance fee first became payable in the fifth year of the Fund (i.e. 2020). Transactions with related parties are disclosed in note 17.

7. Financial expenses

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Interest on external loans and borrowings	2,370	2,372
Loan arrangement fee amortisation	118	40
Interest on lease liabilities	2	2
Other financial expenses	225	87
Total financial expenses	2,715	2,501

8. Earnings per unit

The calculation of earnings per unit is based on the following profit attributable to unitholders and weightedaverage number of units outstanding.

Profit (loss) attributable to the unitholders of the Fund:

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Profit (loss) for the period, attributed to the unitholders of the Fund	(968)	(624)
Profit (loss) for the period, attributed to the unitholders of the Fund	(968)	(624)

Weighted-average number of units:

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Issued units at the end of period	143,562,514	119,635,429
Weighted-average number of units	143,562,514	119,635,429

Basic and diluted earnings per unit:

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Basic and diluted earnings per unit*	(0.01)	(0.01)

*There are no potentially dilutive instruments issued by the Group, therefore, the basic and diluted earnings per unit are the same.

9. Income tax

Real estate revenues, or capital gains derived from real estate are subject to taxes by assessment in the countries where the real estate is situated. The Fund's subsidiaries in Lithuania depreciate their historical property cost in accordance with applicable tax regulations. Depreciation is deducted from taxable profits in determining current taxable income.

The Group's consolidated effective tax rate in respect of continuing operations for the three-month period ended 31 March 2025 was minus 15.3% (Three-month period ended 31 March 2024: minus 4.0%).

As of 31 March 2025, the Group had tax losses of EUR 4,255 thousand (31 December 2024: EUR 3,935 thousand) that are available indefinitely for offset against future taxable profits of the Lithuanian companies in which the losses arose. The deferred tax liability arising from the revaluation of derivative instruments to fair value amounted to EUR 14 thousand as of 31 March 2025 (31 December 2024: liability of EUR 18 thousand). As of 31 March 2025, deferred tax liabilities on the difference between investment property fair and tax value and other deferred tax liabilities amounted to EUR 5,994 thousand (31 December 2024: EUR 5,851 thousand. Deferred tax is only applicable to the Fund's subsidiaries in Lithuania.

The major components of income tax for the periods ended 31 March 2025 and 2024 were as follows:

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Consolidated statement of profit or loss		
Current income tax for the period	(3)	-
Deferred tax for the period	178	25
Income tax income reported in profit or loss	175	25
Consolidated statement of other comprehensive income		
Deferred income tax related to items charged or credited to equity:		
Revaluation of derivative instruments to fair value	(5)	27
Income tax reported in other comprehensive income	(5)	27

10. Investment property

31.03.2025	31.12.2024
241,158	250,385
1,447	6,354
(16,380)	-
-	(15,564)
(5)	(17)
226,220	241,158
225 087	240,920
	241,158 1,447 (16,380) - (5)

The fair value of the investment properties is approved by the Management Board of the Management Company, based on independent appraisals. Independent appraisals are performed in accordance with the Practice Statements and Relevant Guidance Notes of the RICS Valuation – Professional Standards approved by both the International Valuation Standards Committee (IVSC) and by the European Group of Valuers' Associations (TEGoVA). In accordance with that basis, the market value is an estimated amount for which a property should exchange on the date of valuation between a willing buyer and a willing seller in an arm's length transaction after proper marketing wherein the parties had each acted knowledgeably, prudently and without compulsion. The appraisers derive the fair value by applying the methodology and valuation guidelines as set out by the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors in the United Kingdom and in accordance with IAS 40.

Fair value does not necessarily represent the liquidation value of the properties which would be dependent upon the price negotiated at the time net of selling costs. Fair value is largely based on estimates which are inherently subjective.

Valuation techniques used to derive Level 3 fair values

The values of the properties are based on the valuation of investment properties performed by Newsec as of 31 December 2024, increased by right-of-use assets and subsequent capital expenditure.

The table on the next pages presents the following for each investment property segment:

- A description of the valuation techniques applied;
- · The inputs used in the fair value measurement;
- Quantitative information about the significant unobservable inputs used in the fair value measurement.

As of 31 December 2024:

Segment		Valuation technique	Key unobservable inputs	Range
Retail	Vilnius Lithuania Tallinn, Estonia Riga, Latvia	DCF	Discount rate	8.45% - 9.64%
Net leasable area (NLA)	54,432 sq. m.		Rental growth p.a.	1.4% - 5.14%
Year of construction/renovation	1939-2016/2006-2010		Long-term vacancy rate	2.0% - 5.0%
			Exit yield	7.0% - 8.25%
			Average rent (EUR/sq. m)	11.85 – 17.98
Office	Vilnius Lithuania Tallinn, Estonia Riga, Latvia	DCF	Discount rate	8.45% - 9.7%
Net leasable area (NLA)	55,967 sq. m.		Rental growth p.a.	0.0% - 4.65%
Year of construction/renovation	2002-2021/2008-2014		Long-term vacancy rate	2.0% - 30.0%
			Exit yield	7.0% - 8.5%
			Average rent (EUR/sq. m)	10.4 - 13.19
Leisure	Tallinn, Estonia	DCF	Discount rate	9%
Net leasable area (NLA)	7,869 sq. m.		Rental growth p.a.	2.0% - 4.3%
Year of construction/renovation	1999		Long-term vacancy rate	2.0% - 5.0%
			Exit yield	7%
			Average rent (EUR/sq. m)	11.29

The table in the next column sets out information about significant unobservable inputs used at 31 December 2024 in measuring investment properties categorised to Level 3 in the fair value hierarchy.

Type of asset class	Valuation technique	Significant unobservable input	Range of estimates	Fair value measurement sensitivity to unobservable inputs
Investment property	Discounted cash flow	Exit yield	2024: 7.0% - 8.5%	An increase in exit yield in isolation would result in a lower value of Investment property.
		Discount rate	2024: 8.45% - 9.7%	An increase in discount rate in isolation would result in a lower value of Investment property.
		Rental growth p.a.	2024: 0.0% - 5.14%	An increase in rental growth in isolation would result in a higher value of Investment property.
		Long-term vacancy rate	2024: 2.0% - 30.0%	An increase in long-term vacancy rate in isolation would result in a lower value of Investment property.

The book values of investment properties as of 31 March 2025 were as follows:

EUR '000	Total fair value Level 3
Latvia - Galerija Centrs (retail)	60,863
Lithuania – Europa (retail)	36,106
Estonia – Postimaja (retail)	21,876
Lithuania – North Star (office)	19,550
Latvia – Upmalas Biroji (office)	19,241
Latvia – Vainodes I (office)	15,936
Estonia – Coca-Cola Plaza (leisure)	13,195
Estonia – Lincona (office)	13,110
Latvia – S27 (office)	11,641
Estonia – Pirita (retail)	9,792
Latvia – SKY (retail)	4,910
Total	226,220

11. Trade and other receivables

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Trade receivables, gross	2,547	2,346
Less impairment allowance for doubtful receivables	(602)	(649)
Accrued income	390	537
Other accounts receivable	513	566
Total	2,848	2,800

Trade receivables are non-interest-bearing and are generally on 30-day terms.

As of 31 March 2025, trade receivables at a nominal value of EUR 602 thousand were fully impaired (EUR 649 thousand as of 31 December 2024).

Movements in the impairment allowance for doubtful receivables were as follows:

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Balance as of 1 January	(649)	(625)
Charge for the period	(6)	(202)
Amounts written off	53	178
Balance at end of period	(602)	(649)

The ageing analysis of trade receivables not impaired is as follows (at the end of the period):

EUR '000	Total	Neither past due	Past due but not impaired				
		nor impaired	<30 days	30-60 days	60-90 days	90-120 days	>120 days
31.03.2025	1,945	688	330	376	167	149	235
31.12.2024	1,697	712	385	221	151	85	143

12. Cash and cash equivalents

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Cash at banks and on hand	12,847	10,053
Total cash	12,847	10,053

As of 31 March 2025, the Group had to keep at least EUR 1,000 thousand (31 December 2024: EUR 1,000 thousand) of cash in its bank accounts due to certain restrictions in bank loan agreements.

13. Equity

13a. Paid in capital

The units are currently listed on the Fund List of the Nasdaq Tallinn Stock Exchange. The Fund's Swedish depository receipts (the SDRs) are listed on the Nasdaq Stockholm Stock Exchange. As of 31 March 2025, the total number of the Fund's units was 143,562,429 (31 December 2024: 143,562,429). Units issued are presented in the table below:

EUR '000	Number of units	Amount
As of 1 January 2025, and 31 March 2025	143,562,514	151,495

A unit represents the investor's share in the assets of the Fund. The Fund has one class of units. The investors have the following rights deriving from their ownership of units:

- to own a share of the Fund's assets corresponding to the number of units owned by the investor;
- to receive, when payments are made a share of the net income of the Fund in proportion to the number of units owned by the investor (pursuant to the Fund Rules);
- to call a general meeting in the cases prescribed in the Fund Rules and the law;

• to participate and vote in a general meeting pursuant to the number of votes arising from units belonging to the investor and the number of votes arising from units which have been issued and not redeemed as of ten days before the general meeting is held.

Subsidiaries did not hold any units of the Fund as of 31 March 2025 and 31 December 2024.

The Fund did not hold its own units as of 31 March 2025 and 31 December 2024.

13b. Cash flow hedge reserve

This reserve represents the fair value of the effective part of the derivative financial instruments (interest rate swaps), used by the Fund to hedge the cash flows from interest rate risk in the periods ended on 31 March 2025 and 31 December 2024. Please refer to note 18 for more information.

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Balance at the beginning of the year	(420)	531
Movement in fair value of existing hedges	51	(1,003)
Movement in deferred income tax (note 9)	(5)	52
Net variation during the period	46	(951)
Balance at the end of the period	(374)	(420)

14. Interest-bearing loans and borrowings

EUR '000	Maturity	Effective interest rate	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Non-current borrowing	S			
Unsecured bonds	May 2028	3M EURIBOR + 8.00%	21,528	21,490
Bank 1	Jan 2028	3M EURIBOR + 2.25%	2,610	2,609
Bank 1 ¹	Feb 2026	6M EURIBOR + 1.90%	-	4,367
Bank 1	Dec 2027	6M EURIBOR + 2.25%	8,696	8,696
Bank 3	Jan 2029	6M EURIBOR + 2.80%	15,610	15,610
Bank 3	Feb 2029	6M EURIBOR + 3.00%	8,951	8,951
Bank 4	Nov 2029	6M EURIBOR + 3.00%	20,951	20,948
Bank 5	Aug 2028	6M EURIBOR + 2.50%	9,933	9,928
Bank ó	Jun 2029	6M EURIBOR + 4.10%	-	9,810
Lease liabilities			241	238
Less current portion of b	pank loans and bond	ls	(4,606)	(4,138)
Less current portion of l	ease liabilities		(18)	(18)
Total non-current debt			83,896	98,491

1. The loan was reclassified as short-term since the maturity of the loan is in February 2026.

EUR '000	Maturity	Effective interest rate	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Current borrowings				
Unsecured bonds	Nov 2025	3M EURIBOR + 8.00%	3,200	3,200
Bank 1 ¹	Feb 2026	6M EURIBOR + 1.90%	4,367	-
Bank 2	Aug 2025	6M EURIBOR + 3.80%	29,000	29,000
Bank 1	Mar 2026	3M EURIBOR + 1.90%	7,360	7,665
Bank 1	Mar 2026	3M EURIBOR + 1.60%	9,908	9,915
Current portion of non-o	current bank loans a	nd bonds	1,406	938
Current portion of lease	liabilities		18	18
Total current debt			55,259	50,736
Total			139,155	149,227

1. The loan was reclassified as short-term since the maturity of the loan is in February 2026.

Loan and bond securities

Borrowings received were secured with the following pledges and securities as of 31 March 2025:

	Mortgages of the property*	Second rank mortgages for derivatives	Cross-mortgage	Commercial pledge of the entire assets
Bank 1	Lincona, SKY, S27, Vainodes I, and Pirita		Pirita and Lincona for Pirita and Lincona bank Ioans, Vainodes I, SKY and S27 for Vainodes I, SKY and S27 bank Ioan	Vainodes I, S27
Bank 2	Galerija Centrs	Galerija Centrs		Galerija Centrs
Bank 3	Europa and North Star			
Bank 4	Coca-Cola Plaza and Postimaja			
Bank 5	Upmalas Biroji			Upmalas Biroji

*All properties are pledged as collateral for the bank loans. Please refer to note 10 for the carrying amounts of assets pledged at period end.

	Guarantee	Pledges of receivables	Pledge of land lease rights of the land plots		Share pledge
Bank 1	Vainodes I and SKY for S27 bank loan; S27 and SKY for Vainodes I bank loan; Vainodes I and S27 for SKY bank loan;			SKY, S27 and Vainodes I	Vainodes I, S27, SKY
	Baltic Horizon Fund for S27 up to 1,500,000				
Bank 2	Baltic Horizon Fund for Galerija Centrs up to EUR 1,500,000				Galerija Centrs
Bank 3				Europa, North Star	
Bank 5	Baltic Horizon Fund for Upmalas Biroji				Upmalas Biroji

15. Trade and other payables

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Trade payables	1,128	1,963
Management fee payable	1,042	890
Accrued financial expenses	575	633
Accrued expenses	370	556
Tax payables	102	231
Other payables	114	200
Total trade and other payables	3,331	4,473

Terms and conditions of trade and other payables:

- Trade payables are non-interest-bearing and are normally settled on 30-day terms.
- Other payables are non-interest-bearing and have an average term of 3 months.

16. Commitments and contingencies

16a. Litigation

As of 31 March 2025, there was no ongoing litigation, which could materially affect the consolidated financial position of the Group.

16b. Contingent assets

The Group did not have any contingent assets as of 31 March 2025.

16c. Contingent liabilities

According to BH Duetto UAB Share Sale and Purchase agreement, the Group has issued the NOI and defects guarantee. The NOI guarantee is valid until 31 December 2025 and covers the shortfall between the rent calculated on the basis of the conditions stated in the sale and purchase agreement and the actual NOI. The maximum potential liability under the defects guarantee is limited to EUR 600 thousand. At the date of this report, no guarantee amounts have been paid under the defects guarantee scheme. At the date of this report, approximately 548 thousand EUR have been paid under the NOI guarantee scheme.

The Group did not have any other contingent liabilities as of 31 March 2025.

17. Related parties

During the reporting period, the Group entered into transactions with related parties. Those transactions and related balances are presented below. Parties are considered to be related if one party has the ability to control the other party or exercise significant influence over the other party in making financial or operational decisions. All transactions between related parties are priced on an arm's length basis.

Northern Horizon Capital AS

As set out in Baltic Horizon Fund Rules, Northern Horizon Capital AS (the Management Company) carries out asset manager functions on behalf of the Fund and the Fund pays management fees for it (note 6).

The Group's transactions with related parties during Q1 2025 and 2024 were the following:

EUR '000	01.01.2025 - 31.03.2025	01.01.2024 - 31.03.2024
Northern Horizon Capital AS group		
Management fees	302	330

The Group's balances with related parties as of 31 March 2025 and 31 December 2024 were the following:

EUR '000	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Northern Horizon Capital AS group		
Management fees payable	1,042	890

The Management Company is entitled to receive an annual management fee which is calculated quarterly, based on the 3-month average market capitalisation of the Fund. In case the market capitalisation is lower than 90% of the NAV of the Fund, the amount equal to 90% of the NAV of the Fund shall be used for the management fee calculation instead of the market capitalisation.

The fee is based on the following rates and in the following tranches:

- 1.50% of the market capitalisation below EUR 50 million;
- 1.25% of the part of the market capitalisation that is equal to or exceeds EUR 50 million and is below EUR 100 million;
- 1.00% of the part of the market capitalisation that is equal to or exceeds EUR 100 million and is below EUR 200 million;
- 0.75% of the part of the market capitalisation that is equal to or exceeds EUR 200 and is below EUR 300 million;
- 0.50% of the part of the market capitalisation that is equal to or exceeds EUR 300 million.

The Management Company is entitled to calculate the performance fee based on the annual adjusted funds from operations (AFFO) of the Fund. If AFFO divided by paid in capital during the year exceeds 8% per annum, the Management Company is entitled to a performance fee in the amount of 20% of the amount exceeding 8%. The performance fee based on this formula has been calculated starting from 1 January 2017. The performance fee first became payable in the fifth year of the Fund (i.e. 2020).

Northern Horizon Capital AS Group did not own any units of the Fund as of 31 March 2025.

Supervisory Board of the Fund

As set out in Baltic Horizon Fund Rules, Supervisory Board members are entitled to remuneration for their service in the amount determined by the General Meeting. The remuneration of the Supervisory Board of the Fund amounted to EUR 12 thousand during Q1 2025 (EUR 12 thousand during Q1 2024). Please refer to note 6 for more information regarding the total expenses related to the Supervisory Board of the Fund.

Entities having control or significant influence over the Fund

The holders of units owning more than 5% of the units in total as of 31 March 2025 and 31 December 2024 are presented in the tables below:

As of 31 March 2025	Number of units	Percentage
Gene Investments OÜ	42,904,638	29.9%
Swedbank AB, Lithuania clients	16,753,709	11.7%
Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB clients	13,278,508	9.2%
Raiffeisen Bank International AG clients	9,466,618	6.6%
Swedbank AB / Nordic Issuing AB clients	7,974,736	5.6%

As of 31 December 2024	Number of units	Percentage
Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB clients	19,918,261	13.9%
Gene Investments OÜ	19,059,220	13.3%
Swedbank AB, Lithuania clients	16,495,001	11.5%
Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB	15,686,825	10.9%
Raiffeisen Bank International AG clients	9,622,389	6.7%
Swedbank AB / Nordic Issuing AB clients	7,954,736	5.5%

18. Financial instruments

Fair values

Set out below is a comparison by category of the carrying amounts and fair values of all the Group's financial instruments carried in the consolidated financial statements:

EUR '000	Carrying	amount	Fair value	
	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
Financial assets				
Trade and other receivables	2,848	2,800	2,848	2,800
Cash and cash equivalents	12,847	10,053	12,847	10,053
Derivative financial instruments	-	1	-	1
en la				
Financial liabilities				
	(117,386)	(127,499)	(117,386)	(127,499)
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	(117,386) (21,528)	(127,499) (21,490)	(117,386) (22,000)	(127,499)
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings Bank loans				

Fair value hierarchy

Quantitative disclosures of the Group's financial instruments in the fair value measurement hierarchy as of 31 March 2025 and 31 December 2024:

As of 31 March 2025

EUR '000	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total fair value
Financial assets				
Trade and other receivables	-	-	2,848	2,848
Cash and cash equivalents	-	12,847	-	12,847
Financial liabilities				
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings				
Bank loans	-	-	(117,386)	(117,386)
Bonds	-	-	(22,000)	(22,000)
Trade and other payables	-	-	(3,331)	(3,331)
Derivative financial instruments	-	(303)	-	(303)

As of 31 December 2024

EUR '000	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total fair value
Financial assets				
Trade and other receivables	-	-	2,800	2,800
Cash and cash equivalents	-	10,053	-	10,053
Derivative financial instruments	-	1	-	1
Financial liabilities				
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings				
Bank loans	-	-	(127,499)	(127,499)
Bonds	-	-	(22,000)	(22,000)
Trade and other payables	-	-	(4,473)	(4,473)
Derivative financial instruments	-	(317)	-	(317)

Management assessed that the carrying amounts of cash and short-term deposits, rent and other receivables, trade payables and other current liabilities approximate their fair values largely due to the short-term maturities of these instruments.

The fair value of the financial assets and liabilities is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The following methods and assumptions are used to estimate the fair values:

- Trade and other receivables are evaluated by the Group based on parameters such as interest rates, specific country risk factors, individual creditworthiness of the customer, and the risk characteristics of the financed project. Based on this evaluation, allowances are taken into account for the expected losses on these receivables. As of 31 March 2025, the carrying amounts of such receivables, net of allowances, were not materially different from their calculated fair values.
- The Group enters into derivative financial instruments with various counterparties, principally financial institutions with investment grade credit ratings. The fair value of derivatives has been calculated by discounting the expected future cash flows at prevailing interest rates.
- The fair values of the Group's interest-bearing loans and borrowings are determined by discounting the expected future cash flows at prevailing interest rates. The estimated fair values of the Group's interest-bearing loans and borrowings were determined using effective agreements' interest rates which represent current market rate.
- Cash and cash equivalents are attributed to Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy.

19. Derivative financial instruments

The Group has entered into interest rate swaps (IRS) and interest rate cap (CAP) agreements with OP and SEB.

The purpose of derivative instruments is to hedge the interest rate risk arising from the interest rate fluctuations of the Group's non-current loans and some of the Group's current loans because the Group's policy is to have fixed interest expenses. According to the IRS agreements, the Group makes fixed interest payments to the bank and receives variable interest rate payments from the bank. An interest rate cap allows to limit the interest rate fluctuation to a certain level. IFRS 9 allows hedge accounting provided that the hedge is effective. In such cases, any gain or loss recorded on the fair value changes of the financial instrument is recognised in an equity reserve rather than the income statement. The ineffective part of the change in the fair value of the hedging instrument (if any) is recognised in the income statement. Specific documentation on each financial instrument is required to be maintained to ensure compliance with hedge accounting principles. Please refer to note 13b for more information.

EUR '000	EUR '000						alue
Derivative type	Starting date	Maturity date	Notional amount	Variable rate (received)	Fixed rate (paid)	31.03.2025	31.12.2024
IRS	Dec 2024	Nov 2027	13,150	6M EURIBOR	2.45%	(97)	(103)
IRS	Dec 2024	Nov 2027	13,150	6M EURIBOR	2.39%	(78)	(82)
IRS	Dec 2024	Oct 2027	2,361	3M EURIBOR	2.33%	(16)	(15)
IRS	Dec 2024	Oct 2027	8,012	6M EURIBOR	2.5%	(76)	(78)
IRS	Dec 2024	Oct 2027	4,012	6M EURIBOR	2.5%	(36)	(39)
CAP	Aug 2024	Aug 2025	17,900	3M EURIBOR	3.0%	-	1
Derivative	financial instru	uments, assets				-	1
Derivative	financial instru	uments, liabilitie	es			(303)	(317)
Net value o	of financial der	rivatives				(303)	(316)

Derivative financial instruments were accounted for at fair value as of 31 March 2025 and 31 December 2024. The maturity of the derivative financial instruments of the Group is as follows:

Classification according to maturity

EUR '000	Liabi	lities	Assets		
	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	
Non-current	(303)	(317)	-	-	
Current	-	-	-	1	
Total	(303)	(317)	-	1	

20. Subsequent events

On 10 April 2025, the Fund redeemed early bonds in the amount of EUR 3 million. The total nominal amount of the bonds before the redemption was EUR 22 million and after the redemption is EUR 19 million.

On 22 April 2025, the maturity of BH Galerija Centrs SIA loan was extended to 26 August 2027.

21. List of consolidated companies

Name	Registered office	Registration Number	Date of incorporation / acquisition	Activity	Interest in capital
BH Lincona OÜ	Hobujaama str. 5, Tallinn, Estonia	12127485	20 June 2011	Asset holding company	100%
BOF SKY SIA	Audēju iela 16 - 1, Riga, Latvia	40103538571	27 March 2012	Asset holding company	100%
BH CC Plaza OÜ (merged with BH P80 OÜ on 5 July 2023)	Hobujaama str. 5, Tallinn, Estonia	12399823	11 December 2012	Asset holding company	100%
BH Europa UAB	Konstitucijos ave. 7A-1, Vilnius, Lithuania	300059140	2 March 2015	Asset holding company	100%
Kontor SIA	Mūkusalas str. 101, Rīga, Latvia	40003771618	30 August 2016	Asset holding company	100%
Pirita Center OÜ	Merivälja str. 24, Tallinn, Estonia	12992834	16 December 2016	Asset holding company	100%
Vainodes Krasti SIA	Audeju str. 16, Riga, Latvia	50103684291	12 December 2017	Asset holding company	100%
BH S27 SIA	Skanstes iela 27, Riga, Latvia	40103810023	15 August 2018	Asset holding company	100%
BH Novus UAB (previously BH Meraki UAB)	Eitminų Str. 3-102, Vilnius, Lithuania	304875582	18 July 2018	Asset holding company	100%
BH Galerija Centrs SIA	Audeju str. 16, Riga, Latvia	40003311422	13 June 2019	Asset holding company	100%
BH Northstar UAB	Ulonų str. 2, Vilnius, Lithuania	305175896	29 May 2019	Asset holding company	100%

Management approval of consolidated financial statements

The interim condensed consolidated financial statements of Baltic Horizon Fund were approved for issue by the Management Board of the Management Company on 8 May 2025.

Tarmo Karotam

Aušra Stankevičienė

Jūratė Gaspariūnienė

Chairman of the Management Board

Member of the Management Board

Member of the Management Board

Appendices



Definitions and abbreviations

AIFM

Alternative Investment Fund Manager.

AFFO

Adjusted Funds From Operations means the net operating income of properties less fund administration expenses, less external interest expenses and less all capital expenditures including tenant fit-out expenses invested into existing properties by the Fund. New investments and acquisitions and follow-on investments into properties are not considered to be capital expenditures.

Cash ratio

The ratio is calculated as cash and cash equivalents divided by current liabilities.

Current ratio

The ratio is calculated as current assets divided by current liabilities.

Direct Property Yield

NOI divided by acquisition value and subsequent capital expenditure of the property.

Discounted cash flows (DCF)

Under the DCF method, a property's fair value is estimated using explicit assumptions about the benefits and liabilities of ownership over the asset's life including an exit or terminal value. This involves the projection of a series of cash flows and applying to this an appropriate, market-derived discount rate to establish the present value of the income stream. The duration of the cash flow and the specific timing of inflows and outflows are determined by events such as rent reviews, lease renewal and related lease up periods, reletting, redevelopment, or refurbishment.

Discount rate

Rate used to discount the net cash flows generated from rental activities during the period of analysis.

Dividend

Cash distributions paid out of the cash flows of the Fund in accordance with the Fund Rules.

Equity multiple

The ratio is calculated as total cash distribution received from investment divided by total equity invested.

Equity ratio

The ratio is calculated as total equity divided by total assets.

Exit yield

A rate used to estimate the resale value of a property at the end of the holding period. The expected net operating income per year is divided by the terminal cap rate to get the terminal value. The exit yield is calculated according to the growth rate of the stabilized net operating income or based on forecast.

Fund

Baltic Horizon Fund.

GAV

Gross Asset Value of the Fund.

Highest and best use

For all investment property that is measured at fair value, the current use of the property is considered the highest and best use.

IFRS

International Financial Reporting Standards.

IRR

Internal rate of return.

LTV

Loan-to-value ratio. The ratio is calculated as the amount of the external bank loan debt less lease liabilities (IFRS 16) divided by the carrying amount of investment property (including investment property under construction).

Management Company

Northern Horizon Capital AS, register code 11025345.

NAV

Net asset value for the Fund.

NAV per unit

NAV divided by the amount of units in the Fund at the moment of determination.

Net Initial Yield

NOI divided by market value of the property.

Net LTV

Net Loan-to-value ratio. The ratio is calculated as the amount of the external bank loan debt less lease liabilities (IFRS 16) and cash and cash equivalents divided by the carrying amount of investment property (including investment property under construction).

NOI

Net operating income.

Occupancy rate

The ratio is calculated as rented area divided by net leasable area.

Quick ratio

The ratio is calculated as current assets less inventory and prepaid expenses divided by current liabilities.

Rental growth

The estimated average increase in rent based on both market estimations and contractual indexations.

Return on assets

The ratio is calculated as profit/loss for the period divided by average assets.

Return on equity

The ratio is calculated as profit/loss for the period divided by average equity.

Triple Net Lease

A triple net lease is a lease agreement that designates the lessee, i.e. the tenant, as being solely responsible for all the costs relating to the asset being leased, in addition to the rent fee applied under the lease.

TTM

Trailing 12 months.

EPRA indicators and definitions

EPRA Indicators	EPRA definition	EPRA purpose
EPRA Earnings	Earnings from operational activities	A key measure of a company's underlying results and an indication of the extent to which current dividend payments are supported by earnings.
EPRA NRV	Assumes that entities never sell assets and aims to represent the value required to rebuild the entity.	Makes adjustments to IFRS NAV to provide stakeholders with the most relevant information on the fair value of the assets and liabilities of a real estate investment company, under
EPRA NTA	Assumes that entities buy and sell assets, thereby crystallising certain levels of unavoidable deferred tax.	different scenarios.
EPRA NDV	Represents the shareholders' value under a disposal scenario, where deferred tax, financial instruments and certain other adjustments are calculated to the full extent of their liability, net of any resulting tax.	-
EPRA LTV	Debt divided by market value of the property	Determines the percentage of debt compared to the appraised value of the properties.
EPRA Net initial yield (NIY)	Annualised rental income based on the cash rents passing at the reporting date, less non-recoverable property operating expenses, divided by the market value of the property, increased by (estimated) purchasers' costs.	A comparable measure for portfolio valuations. This measure should make it easier for investors to judge themselves, how the valuation of portfolio X compares with portfolio Y.
EPRA Topped-up NIY	This measure incorporates an adjustment to the EPRA NIY in respect of the expiration of rent-free periods (or other unexpired lease incentives such as discounted rent periods and step rents).	_
EPRA Vacancy rate	Estimated Market Rental Value (ERV) of vacant space divided by ERV of the whole portfolio.	A 'pure' (%) measure of investment property space that is vacant, based on ERV.
EPRA Cost ratio	Administrative & operating costs (including & excluding the costs of direct vacancy) divided by gross rental income.	A key measure to enable meaningful measurement of the changes in a company's operating costs.

5-year overview of key figures

Key earnings figures	Unit	Q1 2025	Q1 2024	Q1 2023	Q1 2022	Q1 2021
Rental income	EUR '000	3,794	3,846	5,274	4,959	4,677
Net rental income	EUR '000	2,970	2,794	4,202	4,193	4,173
Net rental income margin	%	78.3	72.6	79.7	84.6	89.2
Valuation gains (losses) on investment properties	EUR '000	(5)	(4)	(4)	(6)	(4)
EBITDA	EUR '000	1,650	2,219	3,476	3,541	3,428
EBITDA margin	%	43.5	57.7	65.9	71.4	73.3
EBIT	EUR '000	1,530	1,848	1,939	3,535	3,424
EBIT margin	%	40.3	48.0	36.8	71.3	73.2
Net profit (loss)	EUR '000	(968)	(624)	22	1,996	1,905
Net profit (loss) margin	%	(25.5)	(16.2)	0.4	40.3	40.7
Earnings per unit	EUR	(0.01)	(0.01)	0.00	0.02	0.02
Generated net cash flow	EUR '000	(1,397)	(1,115)	1,477	1,897	2,034
Generated net cash flow per unit	EUR/unit	(0.010)	(0.010)	0.012	0.016	0.017
Key financial position figures	Unit	31.03.2025	31.12.2024	31.12.2023	31.12.2022	31.12.2021
Total assets	EUR '000	243,208	256,048	261,138	343,963	346,338
Return on assets (TTM)	%	(6.7)	(6.5)	(7.6)	1.1	0.4
Total equity	EUR '000	97,173	98,095	109,532	133,655	132,584
Equity ratio	%	40.0	38.3	41.9	38.9	38.3
Return on equity (TTM)	%	(16.6)	(16.2)	(18.9)	3.0	1.1
Interest-bearing loans and borrowings	EUR '000	139,155	149,227	143,742	195,111	199,147
Total liabilities	EUR '000	146,035	157,953	151,606	210,308	213,754
LTV	%	61.4	61.8	57.3	58.4	60.7
Average cost of debt	%	6.5	6.7	5.2	3.0	2.7
Weighted average duration of debt	years	2.5	2.8	2.3	1.8	1.5
Current ratio	times	0.3	0.2	0.1	0.1	0.4
Quick ratio	times	0.3	0.2	0.1	0.1	0.4
Cash ratio	times	0.2	0.2	0.1	0.1	0.3
IFRS NAV per unit	EUR	0.6769	0.6833	0.9156	1.1172	1.1082
Key property portfolio figures	Unit	Q1 2025	Q1 2024	Q1 2023	Q1 2022	Q1 2021
Fair value of portfolio	EUR '000	226,220	251,331	250,385	333,123	327,359
Properties	number	11	12	12	15	15
Net leasable area	sq. m	110,653	118,650	119,201	151,870	144,081
Occupancy rate	%	82.3	83.5	81.1	90.5	92.1



Baltic Horizon Fund is managed by Alternative Investment Fund Manager license holder Northern Horizon Capital AS.

Roseni 7 10111 Tallinn Estonia

estonia@nh-cap.com

Baltic Horizon Fund is committed to contribute to a greener future for generations to come.

